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       CAARS 

      VANCOUVER, B.C. 

      September 26, 2007 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:00 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  My name is Robert 

Hobbs, and with me are Commissioner Pullman and 

Commissioner Nicholls.  For the record, this 

procedural conference was established by Order G-100-

07, which has been filed as Exhibit A-1.  Order G-100-

07 was issued after B.C. Hydro filed the 2007 EPA, and 

in contemplation of the 2007 EPA report, which was 

filed on September the 21st, 2007 as Exhibit B1-2-1.   

  On September the 21st, 2007, Alcan also 

filed, as Exhibit B2-1, a report that supports the 

2007 EPA.  Order G-100-07 identified certain 

procedural matters to be considered this morning.  

Pursuant to a Commission letter dated September the 

18th, 2007, which has been filed as Exhibit A-2, 

participants in this proceeding were given an 

opportunity to make written submissions on the 

procedural matters for this procedural conference.  

Written submissions regarding process were received 

from Progress Ventures, filed as Exhibit C2-3, the 

Haisla Nation, Exhibit C3-3, K. T. Industrial 

Development Society, Exhibit C4-2, Mr. Jerry Martin, 

Exhibit C4-3, Mr. Richard McLaren, Exhibit C5-2, Dr. 
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Mills, Exhibit C9-1, and the District of Kitimat, C10-

1.   

  Following this procedural conference, the 

Commission panel will issue an Order that will 

establish the regulatory process and schedule for 

review of the 2007 EPA.  Mr. Williston is here and 

will be acting as lead staff on this matter.  The 

staff are here to assist you, and you can speak to Mr. 

Williston after the procedural conference if you have 

any requests or inquiries of staff.  In addition, 

Commission counsel for this matter is Mr. Paul Miller, 

and the Hearing Officer, who is well-known to you, I'm 

sure, is Mr. Bemister.  And I understand that we are 

broadcasting audio for this proceeding.   

  I will propose an agenda for the procedural 

conference after I hear whether or not any 

participants would like to propose an oral hearing.  

So when you enter your appearance, please let me know 

if you would like to propose an oral process.  I'll 

then establish the agenda and seek comments on it.  

But I'd like first to know whether or not there's 

anyone who would like to propose an oral hearing.  So 

simply indicate to me when you enter your appearance 

whether or not you would like to propose an oral 

hearing process.   

  With that, Mr. Miller, I'll ask you to call 
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for appearances.   

       Proceeding Time 9:03 a.m. T2 

MR. MILLER:   Thank you.  The first entity is the British 

Columbia Hydro and Power Authority.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Miller.  Good morning, 

Panel.  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  Chris W. 

Sanderson for B.C. Hydro.  With me in this process is 

Ms. Chelsea Wilson and MS. Joanna Sofield who is well 

known to you as the chief regulatory officer of B.C. 

Hydro.   

MR. MILLER:   The next, Mr. Chairman, is Alcan Inc.   

MR. BURSEY:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Commissioners.  

My name is David Bursey.  I'm appearing on behalf of 

Alcan Inc., and with me this morning is Sonia Sahota.  

Thank you.   

  In response to a question from Mr. Miller, 

we do not propose an oral hearing. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  And I hesitate to correct 

Mr. Miller but you need only speak to that issue if in 

fact you're going to propose an oral hearing. 

MR. MILLER:   B.C. Old Age Pensioners Organization et al.   

MR. QUAIL:   Good morning.  Jim Quail.  Appearing with me 

this morning is our consultant Mr. Colin Fussell, and 

my associate Leigha Worth will also be participating 

in this process as co-counsel, and we will be 

proposing an oral hearing into this matter. 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Quail.   

MR. MILLER:   Joint Industry Electricity Steering 

Committee.   

MR. WALLACE:   R.B. Wallace appearing on behalf of the 

Joint Industry Electricity Steering Committee.  

Appearing with me is Irene Chang.   

MR. MILLER:   City of Terrace.   

MS. DAVIES:   Good morning.  My name is Marilyn Davies.  

I'm a councillor with the City of Terrace, and my 

colleague Carol Leclare is with me as well.   

MR. MILLER:   District of Kitimat. 

MR. OULTON:   Mark Oulton appearing as counsel on behalf 

of the District of Kitimat.  With me is Mayor Wozney, 

Trafford Hall, Municipal -- I don't know his title 

right now -- and two councillors, Linda Campbell and 

Gert Gottschling.  And we will be proposing an oral 

hearing. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   The Haisla Nation.  There's no appearance, 

Mr. Chairman.   

  Columbia Power Corporation.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Commissioners.  

Fred J. Weisberg appearing for Columbia Power 

Corporation.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

MR. MILLER:   K.T. Industrial Development Society.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning, Mr. Commissioner.  My 

name is Robin Lapointe and I'm here as a director of 

K.T. Industrial Development Society and I'm also here 

with our president Mr. Bill Eynon.   

MR. MILLER:   British Columbia Sustainable Energy 

Association, Sierra Club of Canada (B.C. Chapter), and 

Peace Valley Environmental Association.   

MR. ANDREWS:   William Andrews appearing for B.C. 

Sustainable Energy Association, Sierra Club of Canada 

(B.C. Chapter), and Peace Valley Environment 

Association, all of which I'll refer to collectively 

as BCSEA.   

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Austin. 

MR. R. AUSTIN:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman, good morning, 

Commissioners.  My name is Robin Austin.  I am the MLA 

for Skeena representing both the communities of 

Kitimat and Terrace, and I will be proposing for oral 

hearings.    

MR. MILLER:   Kitimat Port Development Society.   

MR. HARRIS:   Good morning, Commissioners.  My name is 

Roger Harris.  I'm the executive director of the 

Kitimat Port Development Society.   

MR. MILLER:   There's an addition to the list that I gave 

you this morning, Mr. Chairman. Independent Power 

Producers of British Columbia.   

 Proceeding Time 9:08 a.m. T03 
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MR. D. AUSTIN:   Good morning, panel.  David Austin 

appearing on behalf of the Independent Power Producers 

of B.C.  I guess in these proceedings I'm going to be 

the other Mr. Austin.  Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   Is there anyone that I've missed that wishes 

to intervene?   

MS. GRIFFITH:   Good morning, Commissioners.  My apologies 

for being late.  Jennifer Griffith, counsel on behalf 

of the Haisla Nation.   

MR. HARLING:   Good morning.  My name is Sam Harling.  I'm 

the economic development officer for Terrace Economic 

Development Authority.  Thank you.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm sorry, can you give me your name 

again, please? 

MR. HARLING:   Sorry.  Sam Harling.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Can you spell that? 

MR. HARLING:   H-A-R-L-I-N-G.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  

MR. HARLING:   Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   I believe that completes the order of 

appearances, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Miller, can you repeat what you 

just said, please?  

MR. MILLER:   I believe that completes the order of 

appearances, Mr. Chairman.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Out of an abundance of 



Alcan S.71 Energy Supply Contract Pre-hearing Conference  
September 26, 2007, Volume 1                                                                                                                        Page:  7 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

caution, I'm going to identify those who have 

indicated that they're going to propose an oral 

hearing, and if there are any others who would like to 

add their names to that list, please let me know.   

  Mr. Quail, Mr. Olton and Mr. Austin -- Mr. 

Robin Austin.  Thank you.   

  I'm now going to propose an agenda for this 

proceeding.  The first item on the agenda is whether 

or not there should be an oral or a written hearing.  

And on this agenda item, it would be helpful if the 

proponents of an oral hearing identify issues that 

they call -- that they believe call for an oral 

hearing.  I'd also like to hear any comments they may 

have with respect to the significance of the January 

the 31st, '08 date, and I can provide further 

explanation of that if that's necessary. 

    Proceeding Time 9:10 a.m. T4 

  And on that agenda item, my thought is that 

I will first hear from the proponents of an oral 

hearing, then from proponents of a written hearing, 

then from B.C. Hydro.  And that will close the agenda 

item.   

  After that -- 

MR. BURSEY:   I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.  I was wondering in 

what order you'd like to hear from Alcan.  We're in 

the nature of a co-applicant in this proceeding since 
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we're a counterparty to the contract.  Would you 

propose that we speak near or just before B.C. Hydro?  

I would suggest that would be appropriate. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, and thank you for raising that 

with me, Mr. Bursey.  Is there anyone who objects to 

Mr. Bursey's proposal that he immediately precede B.C. 

Hydro, and I might add, throughout this proceeding be 

considered in a similar fashion?  Any objections to 

that?   

  Thank you, then you may speak just before 

B.C. Hydro.   

  The next agenda item takes us to B1-2-1, 

which is the report, and particularly at page 1-6 

which is B.C. Hydro's proposal for a written 

proceeding.  For this item and the balance of the 

agenda, we are going to need to assume that the Panel 

may conclude that either an oral or a written 

proceeding is appropriate.  And so on this agenda 

item, I'd like to hear from -- first from B.C. Hydro 

with respect to their views of the regulatory 

timetable for a written proceeding, and then I'd like 

to hear from the intervenors and I think in the order 

of appearance on B.C. Hydro's proposal, and they may 

revise it this morning and Mr. Sanderson, you'll have 

that opportunity.  And then hear from B.C. Hydro after 

hearing from the -- pardon me.  Alcan and B.C. Hydro, 



Alcan S.71 Energy Supply Contract Pre-hearing Conference  
September 26, 2007, Volume 1                                                                                                                        Page:  9 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

after hearing from the intervenors.   

  That'll deal with the proposal for a 

written hearing, and then if there are proponents of 

an oral hearing that would like to speak to a 

regulatory timetable, then I will add that as an 

agenda item.  So that would be the third agenda item.  

And I'll first hear from the proponents of an oral 

hearing with respect to a regulatory timetable, then 

all other participants and in the order of appearance.  

I suppose the exception might be, and I'll hear from 

you on this, Mr. Sanderson, is whether or not you 

might be heard at the end of all other participants, 

but if you have no objections then I would hear from 

you just simply in the order of appearance.   

MR. SANDERSON:   I think that's fine, Mr. Chairman.  There 

may be circumstances that require a reply, but I can 

speak to that if the order of appearance has me go 

first and then we'll hear from everybody else, and if 

there's a need for reply I'll address that. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's fine.  And then to close that 

third agenda item, I would hear from -- again from the 

proponents of an oral process.     

 Proceeding Time 9:15 a.m. T05 

  And that would take us, then, to simply any 

other matters.   

  And the Haisla Nation letter, which has 
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been marked Exhibit C3-3, may be reasonably considered 

as this fourth agenda item, or to be included with 

this fourth agenda item.  And I will raise the issue 

now, to give counsel an opportunity to give some 

consideration to it, and it is this.  In two previous 

decisions, and I believe they are VITR and REV-5, the 

Commission has reached certain conclusions with 

respect to the consideration of consultation and 

accommodation.  Consultation and if necessary, 

accommodation for First Nations.  Both of those 

decisions were in the context of projects that were 

reviewable by the EAO, and arguably at least in part 

that was significant to the Commission's decision in 

VITR and Revelstoke 5, with respect to, as I say, that 

issue of a consideration of consultation and, if 

necessary, accommodation.  This may not be an issue.  

Haisla has said that they are in support of the 2007 

EPA and Ms. Griffith may choose not to pursue this 

issue.  But I was uncertain from reading their 

submission whether or not there were implications from 

their letter related to the regulatory timetable that 

we might establish following this procedural 

conference.  So, if there are, I'd like to hear from 

Ms. Griffith this morning, and if there aren't, then I 

don't think we probably need to turn to the issue that 

I've just mentioned.   
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  And there may be other issues, of course, 

that I haven't identified that arise from the Haisla 

Nation letter.  So as part of the agenda, on item 

number four, I would first like to hear from Ms. 

Griffith and any comments that she may have with 

respect to the implications of her letter for the 

regulatory timetable that we might establish.   

  Are there any other matters that we need to 

deal with this morning?   

  Are there any objections to the agenda and 

including the order in which I propose that we hear 

from Miss -- oh, I'll finish that sentence.  Any 

objections to the order in which I hear from 

participants this morning?  Mr. Austin?   

MR. D. AUSTIN:   I just want to draw the Chairman's 

attention to the hearing order, and on the second page 

it says, "The Commission ordered…" and in paragraph 1, 

bullet number 1, "…identification of the principal 

issues arising from or related to the filing."  So I 

was just wondering if we were going to speak to those 

this morning, or if that's not on the agenda, or 

that's under item number 4.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, I incorporated that issue in agenda 

item number one, and was merely proposing that 

participants who are going to make proposals for an 

oral hearing and make submissions with respect to an 
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oral hearing identify issues that they believe call 

for an oral hearing.  Now, the broader issue that 

you've mentioned that is in the Order that established 

this procedural conference is an issue that I can add 

to the agenda if that's your request, and there are no 

objections to that, Mr. Austin.   

MR. D. AUSTIN:   I'd appreciate an opportunity to speak to 

at least one issue in relation to these proceedings.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   All right.  Would you prefer to do that 

as part of agenda item number four?   

MR. D. AUSTIN:   That would be fine.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   All right.  I will hear from you with 

respect to that under agenda item number four, and 

I'll also hear from anyone else who would like to, as 

part of this procedural conference, identify the 

principal issues for the review of the 2007 EPA to do 

that as part of agenda item number 4.   

      Proceeding Time 9:21 a.m. T6 

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, if I might, I'd like to 

suggest a request, perhaps going even further than 

that, which is rather than permit people to address 

the issues that they believe require a further process 

as part of agenda item number 4, I'd like to submit 

they should be required to do that.  In other words it 

will be part of my submission that whatever form of 

process there is should be focused on the issues that 
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people have identified, and that it would be useful to 

the process if that identification could occur as 

early in the piece as possible, i.e. today.  So that 

it's my hope that one way or another today, people 

will identify the issues they have, so that we can, as 

I say, bring focus to the proceeding. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right, but you're not suggesting that 

they be restricted to those issues that they identify 

this morning. 

MR. SANDERSON:   No, I'm not, I don't think.  I think what 

I'm saying is that in the process -- and I don't want 

to get ahead of myself, but in the process we've 

proposed, it would see B.C. Hydro and Alcan putting in 

a submission after the close of information request 

process.  And in all process, again B.C. Hydro and 

Alcan would be expected to go first.  And what I 

resist, I think, is the notion that that should be 

done with no sense of the issues having been defined, 

because it's hard to know what to say beyond what is 

already in the reports.  I think that if there are 

issues, with all the information that's on the table 

that people have, then now is a time to start 

identifying it.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It is my impression that there is merit 

in identifying issues as early as possible in a 

proceeding, and I think, without restricting 
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participants to the issues that they identify this 

morning, that if they are able to identify issues this 

morning, that we'll hear from those people pursuant to 

-- or as part of agenda item number 4.   

  With that, are there any other suggestions 

with respect to the agenda or objections to the agenda 

for this morning?   

  Mr. Sanderson, I am both sympathetic to the 

intervenors in terms of being restricted to issues 

that they identify, but also sympathetic to your 

concerns about having issues identified before your 

submissions as you set out in your schedule.  And I 

would welcome a suggestion from you, when you speak to 

agenda item number 2 with respect to what we might do 

to accommodate that.   

  Thank you.  That brings us then first to 

agenda item number 1, and in this context I will hear 

first from the proponents of an oral proceeding.  And 

Mr. Quail, you're on your feet.  Unless there is a 

preference I'll first hear from Mr. Quail, then Mr. 

Olton and then Mr. Austin.  Mr. Quail. 

Submissions on Holding an Oral or Written Hearing: 

MR. QUAIL:   Mr. Quail, I got on my feet simply because of 

in the order that we dealt things with, we had led 

off.  In my submission this is a matter in which an 

oral hearing is required in order to properly examine 
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the issues.  The arrangement that has been filed for 

approval is a very complex one.  If anything, it is 

more complicated than the original LTEPA-Plus 

agreement that was dealt with last year.  And it has a 

large number of complicated components to it that are 

interconnected in a lot of complicated ways.   

 Proceeding Time 9:25 a.m. T07 

  I'd like to identify a number of issues 

that are of concern to us, and maybe this is a good 

opportunity to sort of provide our preliminary list of 

items of concern.  And most of these, in our 

submission, really call for a -- the process of cross-

examination to delve into them properly.  

  First of all, under the general heading of 

cost-effectiveness, which is, of course, one of the 

primary questions that the Commission panel must 

determine, there -- from our reading of the materials, 

there is nothing that addresses the issue of the 

opportunity cost.  The opportunity cost analysis that 

figured so centrally in the rejection of the LTEPA-

Plus is not even addressed.  We cannot imagine dealing 

with that adequately with one round of written 

information requests and written submissions, or any 

version of that.   

  There's the issue of the unit price, and 

cost effectiveness of the unit price of Tier I and 
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Tier II.  The materials -- and here I'm thinking, 

among other things, of the materials that were 

provided to participants at the workshop -- listed -- 

had sort of a shopping list of what the Commission had 

found wrong with the LTEPA-Plus, and there was one 

item that wasn't included, and that was the unit cost 

of energy, which, as I seem to recall the decision, 

was a fairly significant part of that decision, and 

does not appear to be anywhere near adequately 

addressed in any kind of overall fashion in the 

application.  And again, we can't see that being dealt 

with, with us asking one round of questions -- even 

two rounds, and then filing written submissions.  

  We have concerns about the degree of 

firmness of Tier I or firm sales, and that includes 

the tendency that they have to phase out of the 

picture.  What has been agreed to between the parties 

does have a firm and non-firm component, but the firm, 

or Tier I, sort of exits the scene to a large extent 

as time passes, and the deliveries become more and 

more un-firm.  And we have concerns about that.  But 

at the same time, concerning the non-firm -- not only 

have concerns about the Tier II price, but there is an 

assertion that it's sort of a high-quality firm.  This 

is some -- or non-firm.  This is sort of a different 

category of non-firm, and to us, that's a concept that 
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requires careful study and determination of whether or 

not that perception finds expression in the terms of 

the agreement, to the disadvantage of ratepayers.   

  We're concerned about B.C. Hydro's take-or-

pay obligations for non-firm Tier II energy and the 

relationship of that with incentives for Alcan to ship 

more Tier II during high-value periods.   

  We're very concerned about market forecasts 

that have been filed as a justification of the cost-

effectiveness of the agreement, and in particular – 

not limiting that general concern – the reliance on 

the high gas forecast that's familiar from the LTAP 

where, in this context, in fact, it's low gas 

scenarios which create a risk for ratepayers, not high 

gas.  If gas goes through the roof, almost any kind of 

a contract signed now is going to look okay.  In terms 

of cost-effectiveness, and whether or not there's 

adequate protection for ratepayers, the issue is, what 

happens if gas is, or remains, relatively low? 

  We have questions about the transmission 

capacity over the duration of the contract for -- 

between Kemano and extra-provincial markets.  And that 

also figures in the issue of opportunity cost, which 

is missing from the equation.   

    Proceeding Time 9:30 a.m. T8 

  We're concerned about the recall rights 
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under the previous agreement, and we would note that 

it appears from the materials that the recall rates 

have not necessarily been extinguished, that the 

question of whether the exercise or purported exercise 

of recall rights by Alcan back in 2004, whether or not 

that was a valid exercise.  And in effect, I believe 

the words of the notice are -- I've got it before me: 

"The dispute about the validity of the LTEPA 

recall notice and the valuation of it has 

been rendered moot in all reasonably 

plausible circumstances." 

 We're concerned about the amorphousness of that 

assurance.   

  We have issues to raise about the exercise 

fee for third party sales by Alcan.  We have a number 

of concerns concerning scheduling rights, and one of 

the benefits to ratepayers trumpeted by B.C. Hydro is 

B.C.'s right to scheduling rights concerning the Tier 

1 or firm component, which as I noted earlier sort of 

fades out of the scene like Caesar's ghost in the 

course of the agreement, while Alcan has scheduling 

rights pertaining to non-firm, which, over the 

lifetime of the agreement, is the lion's share of what 

is taking place in the transactions.  And we don't see 

the analysis of the impact of that, either in the 

cost-effectiveness of the agreement, issues of 
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opportunity cost, or benefit for ratepayers.   

  And arising from that issue of Alcan's 

scheduling rights is the question whether Alcan in 

effect has obtained de facto access to B.C. Hydro's 

own storage facilities for its non-firm energy, that 

in fact the situation may have been placed on its head 

in the application in terms of who is gaining the net 

asset of storage, certainly of scheduling.   

  We are concerned about the various 

categories, there are different categories, and maybe 

touch on different points of what were sort of the 

soft benefits last time around.  And this time there's 

a number of assets that are touted by Hydro, including 

capacity rights, storage rights, which, as I've said, 

we're not clear about; scheduling which we're not 

clear about; equichange, which I know is the new term 

in the universe of regulation but I don't think I've 

seen that before from B.C. Hydro; and other benefits, 

and the extent to which these are different sides of 

the same coin and there could be double accounting for 

some of these benefits.  

  One really significant concern that goes to 

the heart of whether or not this agreement should be 

approved, is the provision found in the agreement of 

Article 5.13 and in the definitions of Tier 1 quantity 

table.  That's in the definition section of page 43.  
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And that is the provision that would allow the 

parties, really at the behest of Alcan, sort of a 

shotgun process, for Alcan to change the mix of Tier 1 

and Tier 2, firm and non-firm characterization of the 

deliveries.  Obviously that has a huge impact on the 

amount of money then that's going to be transferred 

from the pockets of ratepayers to Alcan.  And the 

mechanism that's provided in the contract doesn't 

appear to provide for any regulatory oversight 

whatsoever of that mechanism.   

  And the Commission Panel can look at the 

article, it's 5.13, and you'll see that Alcan -- it 

makes a determination that there's been a change in 

its plans for modernizing the smelter, and that could 

be a change going in either direction that Alcan 

believes calls for a change in the amount of Tier 1 

energy, and they basically serve 90 days' notice, or 

shorter if Hydro is prepared to accept less than that.  

And then Hydro is under the gun to justify saying no 

to that, otherwise is deemed to have unconditionally 

accepted that change.  Suddenly we have a different 

deal with a very different price tag over the duration 

of the deal.  This could happen more than once 

obviously in the course of the agreement.  So the old 

phrase "pig in a poke" kind of comes to mind.  

  And the absence of any foothold or any 
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point of entry for the Commission to insert itself and 

make sure that the outcome of that is in the public 

interest is very troubling, and it may be that there's 

some way that that can be mended through this process 

or by some kind of mechanism between the parties prior 

to approval.  But frankly, my submission, the odds of 

being able to track down that kind of issue by filing 

IRs and written submissions sort of round off to zero, 

in my submission.   

  Then there's, you know, the fairly obvious 

question of cumulative rate impact which is of great 

concern, and we're facing a succession of developments 

which are destined to significantly increase the cost 

of energy over the next three or four years.    

 Proceeding Time 9:35 a.m. T09 

  The indications from the ongoing rate 

design process.  The last open call appending revenue 

requirements, you know, and now this -- it could well 

be that the days of British Columbia being a 

jurisdiction with cheap electricity for residential 

consumers are gone, like within three years.  That's 

our assessment.  We're very concerned that there 

should be very careful calculation and tracking of the 

cumulative impact of all of these pieces, and we want 

to have a lot of questions about what the long-term 

impact of this deal would be.   
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  So, that's not an exhaustive list in the 

sense that issues obviously will come to mind in the 

course of the process.  But for all of those reasons, 

in my submission, an oral public hearing is absolutely 

necessary to have a proper hearing of this matter and 

particularly given the history of this arrangement, 

and the transactions between the parties over the last 

couple of years.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Mr. Olton? 

MR. OULTON:   Mr. Chairman, Commissioners, it is the 

District of Kitimat's position as well that the 2007 

EPA requires an oral hearing to have the -- in order 

that it be subject to the scrutiny that's required in 

order to protect the public interest.  I don't think I 

can do a better job than Mr. Quail has done at 

highlighting the many issues that arise out of the 

agreement itself.  In particular, the lack of 

regulatory oversight in Section 5.13, the concern 

about the vague nature in which the recall rights 

issue has been dealt with, the scheduling rights, the 

exercise fee, and the other matters that Mr. Quail has 

identified.  

  In addition to those, and those issues 

identified by Mr. Quail, Mr. Chairman, you'll recall 

in the LTEPA-Plus decision the Commission held that 

interests other than price and the specifically 
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enumerated factors in Section 71 are indeed relevant 

considerations.  They didn't play a great factor in 

the earlier decision, but the District of Kitimat says 

that an oral hearing is required in order to fully 

present those issues in the context of this hearing as 

well, such that, in the event that the 2007 EPA has, 

as Hydro and Alcan say, addressed some of the concerns 

that were there in LTEPA, and the District of Kitimat 

says that although the agreement may be -- may be an 

improvement, it doesn't go far enough, and it doesn't 

protect the public interest particularly when the 

issues of the economic impacts on the community itself 

and the surrounding area and the other matters that 

the District of Kitimat asserted in the LTEPA-Plus 

hearing, and the Commission expressly noted that while 

they weren't given great weight there, because the 

decision turned on price, they were relevant 

considerations and may have been given greater weight 

had price not been so critical in the LTEPA-Plus.  And 

it's the District's submission that it's only through 

an oral hearing that it will be afforded the 

opportunity to present its position.   

  And I note that here, it's important for 

the Commission to remember that all the proponents of 

"let's do this quickly and by written or otherwise 

deal with this", they're doing so on the basis of one 
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side of the story.  Hydro and Alcan have presented 

their position and the District says that that 

position has to be tested, and the only way that it 

can be tested in a fulsome manner is through an oral 

hearing where their evidence is tested through cross-

examination.  And the Commission may recall in the 

LTEPA-Plus hearing it was through cross-examination 

that the issue of the opportunity costs which Mr. 

Quail noted, and it has not been addressed in this 

agreement, it was through the cross-examination that 

is cited by the Commission in its decision that that 

issue was brought to the forefront.  And similarly the 

recall issue, and a multitude of other issues.  And 

it's the District's submission that an oral hearing is 

required in order to ensure that the 2007 EPA is 

subject to the same scrutiny.  

    Proceeding Time 9:40 a.m. T10 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Olton, can you give me an example 

or two of the types of interests that you have 

identified as those that are sort of significant to 

the District of Kitimat, but that are -- and within 

the scope of the public interest for consideration but 

were not determinative in the last decision? 

MR. OULTON:   My recollection of the decision, and I can 

go retrieve it, but there was a specific discussion of 

the economic impact, both going forward, of the LTEPA-
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Plus, and in this case we would say the 2007 EPA, on 

the community and the surrounding area by virtue of 

the relationship between, in that case, LTEPA-Plus and 

Alcan's other operations which, as the Commission will 

recall, have a significant impact on employment and 

economic activity in the district itself. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So an example then is the impact of the 

agreement on employment. 

MR. OULTON:   And on Alcan's smelter operations and so on.  

And Alcan and Hydro have presented one side of that 

story and the District wishes to present its views 

both from an economic perspective -- you'll recall Mr. 

Shaffer testified on behalf of the District, and in 

the event that this goes to an oral hearing it's the 

District's intention to request that we be able to put 

forward a panel, including Mr. Shaffer, again.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I just want to -- I don't want to push 

you, Mr. Olton, on this issue beyond what you're 

prepared to speak to this morning.  But it would be 

helpful for us to better understand the -- maybe it's 

just items, but the nature of the items that you would 

wish us to give consideration to that you think an 

oral hearing would elicit.  And I think you've 

identified one:  the employment impacts of the 2007 

EPA.  Are there any others that come to mind now that 

would be of that nature?   
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MR. OULTON:   It's hard to segregate the issues because 

they flow out of some of the concerns that Mr. Quail 

has identified, which I support and was intending to 

raise but I don't want to duplicate what Mr. Quail has 

done here this morning.  But things such as price have 

an economic impact, not only to ratepayers but also to 

the District specifically because the pricing in the 

2000 EPA will have an impact on how Alcan treats its 

smelter in Kitimat in the context of its global 

operations that we say, and we say that we ought to 

have an opportunity to fully test that both with Alcan 

and Hydro.  And so that -- I don't know if I'm able to 

segregate it from what has already been said, because 

they are broad economic considerations but they go 

beyond employment.  They have to do with the 

implications and incentives and disincentives that are 

created by the 2007 EPA that have a broader economic 

consequence for the district as a whole.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Mr. Austin. 

MR. R. AUSTIN:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I was under the 

impression prior to coming here that we were really 

here just to discuss the pros and cons of having an 

oral presentation or written submissions or having 

none whatsoever, no hearing.  So my arguments really 

speak to that rather than to the nitty-gritty of any 

specifics that I would bring to the table upon 
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whatever it is you decide. 

  I'd like to begin by just mentioning the 

incredible success that has taken place as a result of 

the last Commission hearings, which of course were 

oral.  To give an example, the difference between the 

LTEPA-Plus and the new agreement, the new EPA, one 

line item alone is $110 million savings to the 

ratepayers of B.C. Hydro. I think that's 

extraordinary. 

 Proceeding Time 9:45 a.m. T11 

  There is also a significant change in the 

pricing of the Tier I and Tier II electricity in this 

new agreement, compared to the other.  Again, a 

significant saving of tens of millions of dollars over 

the lifetime of this agreement for the ratepayers of 

B.C. Hydro.   

  I don't know, because I'm fairly new to 

this, what the cost is of running this process, 

whether it be orally done or whether it be done by e-

mail and the Internet, but I would suggest as a result 

of the last set of public hearings on a deal that was 

sold and touted as being a very good deal, that when 

you consider the rate of return that has come back to 

the public good, I think most businesses would be 

delighted to have that kind of rate of return.   

  So why oral hearings as opposed to written 
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submissions?  Well, as others have mentioned, first of 

all there is the ability for cross-examination.  

There's the ability in a public process like this, 

with the interface done directly, to have other ideas 

come up, and to have your own notions questioned.  And 

I think that's an excellent thing that simply cannot 

be done via the Internet.   

  I would also argue, Mr. Chairman, that it 

will be quicker, you know?  There are people up in 

northwest B.C. who want to see this done.  We want to 

see a smelter modernization sooner rather than later.  

We've been waiting for years.  There have been many 

smelter proposals going over a period of 15 years, and 

we still have not got a new smelter.  So, time is 

definitely of the essence.  But in an oral process, we 

get an answer to the question immediately.  My 

understanding is that if we go to written submissions, 

people will send in their written questions by e-mail, 

there will be a time period for B.C. Hydro or Alcan to 

respond, those are all then sent back to all the 

intervenors, they're given a few days to respond back 

and forth.  I don't understand how that can possibly 

be quicker than having an oral hearing.   

  It may seem odd, as a member of the 

Opposition in this province, to be touting the benefit 

of the media, but I also would suggest that by having 
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an oral hearing, it brings more media attention to 

this.  And the greater light that is shed on this 

very, very complicated deal is a good thing for 

everybody.  As we saw in the last process, both by 

having the oral hearings and by having the discussion 

happening out there, in the public, people were able 

to get engaged in what is a very, very complicated 

issue that involves millions and millions of dollars 

of public assets and public resources.  And I think 

that by having oral hearings, we are more likely to 

have the light of the media shining on us, which I 

think is a good thing.   

  Finally, my major concern, as you will hear 

when I do come forward to make submissions later on, 

is in the essence of community interest.  As the 

lawyer for the District of Kitimat has alluded to, the 

last LTEPA-Plus was sold as a smelter-first agreement.  

In this particular new agreement, there is no 

suggestion of worrying about there being a lot of 

value in the community interest.  This is not a 

smelter agreement, this is an electricity purchase 

agreement.  And that's fine, and I thank B.C. Hydro 

for being very up-front when they made their 

presentations to all of us to describe in detail this 

new EPA, and indeed when I met with them two days ago, 

there was nothing being hidden.  They said, "Listen, 
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this is not about trying to worry about industrial 

development in northwest B.C.  I know that that's your 

concern.  We're trying to make sure that we get the 

best electricity price for the longest term for the 

people of British Columbia.  That's our mandate, 

period."   

  I would argue that the B.C. Utilities 

Commission has to also look at the community interest.  

And they did mention this in the final judgment last 

time around.  And I have grave, grave concerns that 

the interests of B.C. Hydro are certainly improved 

upon greatly in this agreement, but the community 

interest is more or less tossed aside.  And when I 

hear someone from B.C. Hydro answer a question such 

as, "Well, what happens if Alcan doesn't go ahead with 

the modernization?"  And the answer that comes back 

is, "Well, that's not our problem, we'll just buy all 

the electricity that we can."  That has grave 

consequences for the economy of all of northwest B.C.   

 Proceeding Time 9:50 a.m. T12 

  It would be devastating for the communities 

of Terrace and Kitimat if this modernization was not 

to go ahead, if there was not to be some linkage 

between the EPA and the going-ahead with a 

modernization. 

  So, with that in mind, Mr. Chairman, I 
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really hope that you will follow the precedent that 

was set by yourself and your Commissioners in having 

oral hearings last time, and I hope that you continue 

to decide for that this time.  Thank you very much.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I will now hear from those who are 

proponents of a written hearing.  Who wishes to speak 

to -- Mr. Wallace?  

MR. WALLACE:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The JIESC is of 

the view that an oral hearing is not required.  JIESC 

has reviewed the application and material and finds 

that the filed material is, as it's been described 

earlier, I think, transparent and comprehensive.  We 

concede that the material is complicated, but our 

clients feel that they understand it, and at this time 

do not even anticipate that they will be asking 

information requests.  At a fundamental level, the 

customers, the B.C. Hydro system, clearly require B.C. 

Hydro to acquire energy and capacity and to do so in 

an expeditious manner.  This resource provides that, 

starting almost immediately, something that very few 

energy purchase contracts do.   

  The industrials are at the risk, if Hydro 

does not acquire sufficient resources, of being the 

first to be cut off, when there is a shortage and, 

accordingly, I think they're particularly sensitive to 

B.C. Hydro's needs to acquire power.   
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  This contract provides both energy and 

capacity at a lower cost than many of the contracts 

approved by this Commission as part of the last Call.  

There has been a suggestion that parties want to 

examine the absolute price levels, and I can 

understand that, but the agreement needs to be judged 

in comparison to the alternatives.  In our submission, 

this looks, on the surface, like a very attractive 

agreement.  The JIESC believes that this contract 

should be approved as expeditiously as possible.  A 

written process should allow all parties to ask their 

questions and to be heard on what are the important 

issues in as efficient a process as possible.  As Mr. 

Austin pointed out, theoretically oral proceeding 

might be faster, if you actually asked questions and 

got answers, but it sounded like he was going to do 

away with the Information Request process and that 

isn't the way the oral process normally works.  And 

accordingly, you are clearly adding a process, not 

expediting things if you do pick an oral proceeding.  

  We heard Mr. Quail and his detailed list 

and we believe that those issues can be addressed by 

information requests and written argument.  

  Thank you.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Wallace, I do have a question that 

I feel I need to ask you.  Should we give any 
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consideration to the relationship that you have with 

Mr. Bursey? 

MR. WALLACE:   No, Mr. Chairman.  Our clients have 

considered it.  I have been in Europe in the last 

month, and have had no discussions whatsoever.  All 

decisions with respect to the JIESC position have been 

taken by the JIESC and my instructions come directly 

from Mr. Potts, not through any discussions with Mr. 

Bursey.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  That brings me -- is there 

anyone else that wishes to make submissions on the 

issue of whether or not there should be an oral or 

written proceeding, and those who wish to have a 

written hearing, I assume after -- at this moment, Mr. 

Andrews.  Do you wish to speak in favour of a written 

proceeding?   

       Proceeding Time 9:55 a.m. T13 

MR. ANDREWS:   Yes, I do. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, proceed please.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Though having said that, I should say that 

I was -- I am a tad uncomfortable with being 

characterized as being in favour of a written 

proceeding prior to today.  BCSEA's approach to 

today's issue in terms of oral or written was that it 

did not see, on the basis of its review of the 

material, the need for an oral hearing but that it was 
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willing to hear the arguments by other parties that 

might raise issues that ought to be dealt with by an 

oral hearing, and BCSEA was open to responding to 

those on the merits.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, you're at liberty, I think, Mr. 

Andrews, to make a submission in favour of an oral 

hearing if you wish to.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Certainly, and what I'm about to say is 

that the issues that Mr. Quail raised, and I 

appreciate that he has -- I think it's very useful 

that he's identified in detail.  BCSEA's view is that 

certainly all of those issues are ones that will 

benefit from a written IR process.  The question that 

remains really is whether, after the IR process, there 

is still a need for cross-examination.  And at this 

point BCSEA is not satisfied that a case has been made 

that there is some particular issue that requires an 

oral hearing.  The suggestion by Mr. Austin, MLA, that 

one of the issues is the absence, if I could 

paraphrase, the absence of a linkage between the 2007 

EPA and completion of Alcan's modernization project 

would concern BCSEA in the sense that unless there has 

been a decision that that issue is within the scope of 

this hearing, BCSEA would not want to be drawn into an 

oral hearing on an issue that had not yet been 

determined to be within scope.   
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  So I guess in conclusion, BCSEA is not at 

this point prepared to say that there is a particular 

issue that warrants an oral hearing. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MS. DAVIES:   Mr. Commissioner, Marilyn Davies from City 

of Terrace.  City of Terrace is located 65 kilometres 

from Alcan's Kitimat works.  It is the largest 

industrial employer in our area.  We have probably 350 

families that are sustained in our area, and as you 

can imagine it has strong economic impact. 

  We have held our own counsel throughout 

most of the procedure concerning this past history, 

simply because we have always believed that one 

municipal council should not be involved in the 

affairs of another.  However, we now have to step 

forward and react with the reality of our situation in 

Terrace.  We feel that we must do this in order to 

protect the jobs, in order to protect the citizens 

that we have.   

  We would also like to draw your attention 

to the fact that the MLA Robin Austin has not spoken 

with the Terrace Council concerning our views on this 

matter.   

  We are euphemistically known as the last 

part of the province to return to prosperity, and I 

say "euphemistically" because it hasn't happened yet.  
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Our second mill was closed several years ago and it 

has now been demolished.  Without that tax base the 

city has been under considerable tight economic 

restraints, as you can imagine.  No new industry has 

taken its place.  We've worked diligently to this.  We 

have an airport with -- a large airport with ILS, done 

significant development, and we are continuing our 

tourist and sports economic development.  Thankfully 

there are some businesses pending. 

  Proceeding with the Alcan modernization and 

the power project is of significant importance, not 

only to the area of the Terrace but in the entire 

northwest.      

 Proceeding Time 10:00 a.m. T14 

  We represent approximately 30,000 people, 

and we have spoken with Terrace and the incumbent area 

of Thornhill through the Regional District.  We have 

First Nations villages on our doorsteps of Kitsilas 

and Kitsinkalem, who are part of our economic base, 

and who also have jobs.   

  We are mindful of the opposition to the 

2007 EPA, so we did send two Councilors to the 

information session and we have since reviewed the 

agreement.  And albeit I don't have the ability of the 

learned colleagues in the room to do it in great 

detail, we have trusted a significant due diligence 
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has been applied by both B.C. Hydro and Alcan and we 

are satisfied that the resulting EPA contract is 

extremely beneficial to the ratepayers of British 

Columbia.  

  Our area would be most grateful to see the 

Commission's review concluded as soon as possible and 

to remove the uncertainty so that we may too embrace 

the new era in British Columbia.  If you feel we must 

go to public hearing, we would suggest a written 

review.  And I can't help but thinking that our 

history has been built on the written word.  We have 

certainly have the -- that to first have the 

Delgamuukw decision, to have oral history written in 

court.  

  So we have been richer for the use of the 

language -- be able to refer to the words exactly as 

they are written, and simply not have it lost or 

misinterpreted.  So we would be very happy if you feel 

you must go to hearing, we'd like to go to a written 

hearing.   

  Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does anyone else other than --  

MR. LAPOINTE:   Good morning.  My name's Robin Lapointe.  

I'm with KT Industrial Development Society.  KT 

Industrial Development Society was registered two and 

a half years ago with the B.C. government.  We are a 
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society that's made up of ten businesspeople, five 

from Terrace and five from Kitimat, and our main focus 

over the last two and a half years is the industrial 

economic development in the region.  I don't think I 

have to reiterate that the northwest region of B.C. 

has been hit fairly hard. 

  And so I'm wearing a hat as a director of 

KT Industrial Development Society, I'm also wearing a 

hat as a B.C. Hydro ratepayer, but first and foremost 

I'm wearing a Kitimatian hat, and so I'd like to 

premise all my comments towards that.   

  You've heard a number of presentations from 

our locals, and they seem to be more interested in the 

B.C. Hydro ratepayer, and I know that's your focus, 

and I just wanted -- I want you to concentrate on 

that.  But our concern is that their motives may be 

more personal or emotional or political, because as 

you know, this has been going on for five or six years 

now.  So when we're asking for an extension in this 

process, or when you're considering this process, we 

want to make sure that you've got enough time, enough 

detail, to make the right decision, but when these 

parties are asking for an extension, please consider 

the reasonings and the benefits, because the 

consequences are huge on our economic future of the 

Kitimat/Terrace region.   
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  So we're here to promote the fastest, the 

quickest way that we can have this agreement put 

together, so that we can get on with the 

modernization.  The B.C. Hydro agreement, all the 

graphs, all the curves are based on the construction 

schedule of the modernization, and that schedule seems 

to be based on March of '08.  So, timing is going to 

become critical for us.  So, we'd like you to -- when 

you consider this, to consider our -- the need for the 

timing of this process.  Take due diligence, make sure 

that you make the right thing, but consider some of 

the comments and the reasons why there may be some 

parties wanting to extend this process.   

  Any questions? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, thank you, Mr. Lapointe.   

  Is there anyone else who --  

MR. HARRIS:   Good morning.  I'm the executive director of 

the Kitimat Port Development Society, and it's an 

organization that's made up of the Haisla First 

Nations and business representatives from the 

communities of Terrace and Kitimat.  What's been 

mentioned this morning by the District of Kitimat was 

the comment that interests in the previous hearings -- 

interests other than price may have been considered 

relevant.  Or you may have looked at it.  And I want 

to just talk briefly about that.  
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  Because in consideration of where we are 

today with this agreement, I want to talk about the 

lost opportunity.  The focus at the last hearings was 

in that area, specifically identified the loss of 

employment or potential loss of employment around the 

smelter operations.  But this deal becomes a 

cornerstone for modernization that everybody in this 

room agrees that's involved with it is important, is 

critical, and the faster it happens, the better.   

  As a cornerstone economic project, that 

will be the stimulus for a significant number of other 

economic activities, including what we believe will be 

a major port development project in Kitimat as well as 

bringing in significant, I guess complementary, and 

other industries into the region.  It brings a focus 

to the community from a global sense that it has never 

seen before, and the opportunities that will roll from 

that will certainly dwarf any impacts or perceived 

impacts that may happen through the modernization.  

And modernization is a natural course that happens in 

any technological industry as it maintains its 

competitive edge. 

    Proceeding Time 10:05 a.m. T15 

  So if we go down the road of considering 

the focus, I'd like the Commission to keep their focus 

not necessarily just on the impact of one industry, 
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but look at the cumulative effect of what will happen 

from this kind of investment into our region, which 

both the representatives from the City of Terrace and 

KTIDS have spoken about.  I think that's more 

realistically where this future will go.   

  In terms of this being -- in needing the 

media to be involved in making this process work 

effectively, you are a very good public process.  I 

actually -- and I think the public respects and 

appreciates the fact that in this province we actually 

have a process like this that everyone and every 

citizen has access to, both through internet and a 

number of other sources.  So I think we have a good 

public process now, but I think the critical thing is 

this issue has been exhausted, it's been before you 

before.  The deal that's come back is in fact a much 

better one for the ratepayers.  It is transparent.  It 

is comprehensive although I will agree it is complex. 

But I think that the sooner -- and the process that 

we'd like to support is a written process, one that 

moves us quickly, gets us to a conclusion so that the 

people of the northwest can actually start to realize 

in the benefits that this deal will bring to not just, 

I think, the citizens of the province through a good 

package on our rate, but in fact stimulate a 

significant amount of economic activity in the region.  
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So thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Anyone else before I hear from Mr. 

Bursey?   

  Mr. Bursey.   

MR. BURSEY:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I will be brief.  

Alcan submits that an oral hearing is not necessary.  

The amount of information that's been provided to you 

in the reports by B.C. Hydro and Alcan is 

comprehensive and significant.  It's also 

unprecedented in terms of the amount of information 

that you typically get for energy supply contracts.  

The complexity that Mr. Quail spoke about is inherent 

in the nature of most energy supply contracts, the 

2006 Call contracts, the contract itself was quite 

complex.    

  Mr. Quail identified a number of specific 

issues that he had that he wanted to explore further 

by way of an oral process.  And the District of 

Kitimat and Mr. Austin relied on that list to say that 

is a good list of items to explore. 

  Mr. Quail says that he does not expect that 

the written information process can satisfy his need 

for information on those items.  I think he's 

premature in making that judgment.  Listening to that 

list, I thought there was opportunity to respond to 

all of those points and to provide good answers to Mr. 
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Quail and his organization.  So we think that the 

written process can satisfy those interests and the 

issues that have been raised by Mr. Quail.   

  The District of Kitimat added some further 

issues related to the other public interest issues 

they referred to.  And you asked for examples and I 

wrote down two that were employment and smelter 

operations.  I think it's important that the 

Commission consider what is properly within the scope 

of this proceeding?  This is a review of an energy 

supply contract, and the review of smelter operations 

and employment, some of these issues get a bit far 

afield in terms of looking at the 2007 EPA.   

  Mr. Austin also spoke about an oral 

proceeding being quicker.  And has been pointed out by 

others that have preceded me, that would not be the 

case.  The oral proceeding would not preempt the 

information request round that is typically part of 

the Commission's process.  Mr. Austin is not familiar 

with the process, but his comment that it would be 

quicker is not -- I don't think it's so.   

  He also seemed to be asking for linkages to 

the 2007 EPA and to the modernization.  This contract 

is an energy supply contract to B.C. Hydro. The 

linkage to the modernization project is only there to 

the extent that it determines the amount of power that 
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would be available for sale to B.C. Hydro.   

    Proceeding Time 10:10 a.m. T16 

  If the Commission does wish to have further 

process, we submit that a written process is 

sufficient.  The proposal that B.C. Hydro has put 

forward in its application is sufficient.  We'll speak 

to that in the next agenda item. 

  I'd also ask that the Commission consider 

the pattern it sets for review of energy supply 

contracts.  The amount of information and the degree 

of scrutiny that this contract has gone through and 

will go through in a written process is quite 

rigorous, and the Commission has to decide what is 

reasonable to get a sufficient record upon which to 

base its decision.  So we submit that there is 

sufficient information provided so far.  There is an 

opportunity to provide -- to submit further 

information requests to get further information, and 

we think at the end of that process the Commission 

will see that there's a very comprehensive and 

complete record.   

  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Chairman, I 

want to start by putting the discussion we've been 

having in context of the Act and the context of what I 
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think this process is, as distinct from some other 

processes that may commonly be before you. 

  Section 71, as we've discussed often, is a 

very unusual statutory provision.  It doesn't require 

B.C. Hydro, it doesn't require Alcan, to obtain 

permission from the Commission to enter into what 

really is a private contract for the acquisition of a 

product.  It doesn't impose any clear standards which 

either of them need meet.  Rather it acts as a 

failsafe.  It allows this Commission to determine, 

where it's moved to do so, that there's a concern 

about a particular contract, that it has some element 

to it that brings into question whether in fact it 

serves the larger public interest the Commission must 

worry about.  If the Commission concludes those 

circumstances are present, then it may hold a 

proceeding.  Only after that does it actually acquire 

a jurisdiction to interfere with that contract.   

  The question before you at the moment is, 

should you take that initial step?  That is, is there 

reason for you to believe that this contract may not 

be in the public interest?  That lies at the heart of 

why I said it would be useful to hear what the issues 

are, because I didn't see how you could even address 

the only real questions before you until people have 

come forward with the issues they have.  And I thought 
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with great respect that the way the Commission 

structured this pre-hearing was very wise because it 

put the issues first.  I said, "What are the issues?  

How are we to consider whether or not we need a public 

hearing and if we need a public hearing what it should 

look like, until we know what issues it is that people 

say may cause us to be concerned about the public 

interest.   

  I'm grateful to Mr. Quail because that's 

the first time that I have actually heard a list of 

those issues.  So now at least I have something to 

deal with in that context, and in my respectful 

submission so do you.  You've now got a sense, for the 

first time, of what it is that parties might say would 

cause you to consider this not to be in the public 

interest.   

  The significance of looking at the 

transaction in that way is that you need now to think, 

is there a realistic opportunity for the parties to 

demonstrate, through some form of process, a concern 

with the public interest that I now think to be 

sufficiently credible to warrant the major intrusion 

into the contractual relationship that that involves?   

  In addition I think here, you've heard that 

you're not only dealing with the prejudice to the two 

parties who have entered into a contract, you're not 
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only dealing with the threat to the ratepayers that is 

posed by interfering with the utility's judgment as to 

what is the best way to minimize the cost to the 

ratepayers; but in the views of many of the people 

you've heard from today, you're also running the risk 

by extending the process of threatening the economic 

opportunities that they see flowing out of the 

arrangements.    

 Proceeding Time 10:15 a.m. T17 

  And so, in my respectful submission, it is 

beyond argument that the cost of process is high.  And 

that the drafters of Section 71 recognized that by not 

making it a mandatory or an automatic process in the 

way that, for instance, a rate application would be.  

B.C. Hydro wants to raise its rates, it brings an 

application, it has to demonstrate a number of things 

in order to persuade you that that's appropriate, and 

the legislature has seen that that process is cost-

effective; that is, it makes sense to force that 

process onto someone who wants to increase rates.  

That's not the case when you're dealing with a Section 

71 proceeding.  

  So the whole focus of your enquiry today 

needs to be different.  And the question for you is, 

has anyone met, in my respectful submission, or has 

anyone introduced a basis for you to believe that 
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there are concerns that would warrant process? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Before you go there, Mr. Sanderson, the 

threshold for process, under Section 71, may be as you 

suggest, but I haven't heard you comment, and it would 

be helpful if you did -- I haven't heard you comment 

on the unique nature of -- what might be seen to be 

the unique nature of the circumstances of this filing.  

And I first identify our earlier review of it, where 

we did conclude that it wasn't in the public interest.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We are now hearing from very similar -- 

well, the same parties, not similar parties, but the 

same parties -- that objected to the LTEPA-Plus, that 

haven't said that they oppose this agreement, but want 

the opportunity for an oral review of it, and they 

convinced us the last time that it wasn't in the 

public interest, and the public was served by that 

oral hearing.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does that somehow change the threshold, 

if you will, for Section 71?  That might be different 

than other sections of the Act where we do conduct 

hearings, but -- and change it such that, you know, 

that the challenge is yours, as opposed to theirs.  

The challenge is for you to convince us, given those 

circumstances, that there ought not to be a hearing 
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and that in this case, would it be appropriate for us 

to be thinking in terms of a denial of their 

opportunity for an oral hearing as opposed to looking 

just at the threshold of Section 71 and making a 

decision, as you frame it, based on whether or not we 

will threaten ratepayer interests and economic -- 

other economic interests if we don't have an oral 

hearing?  And --  

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, those comments were very 

much on B.C. Hydro's mind -- those thoughts, not those 

comments -- as the report was drafted.  And what I was 

going on to say was that the argument that I've made 

so far would, in my respectful submission, if I pushed 

it, lead to the conclusion that there ought not to be 

any process.  That there is not a showing at the 

moment that there needs to be a process, and 

therefore, the contract should be accepted as filed.  

That is not our submission.  Notwithstanding that that 

is the normal structure of Section 71, in my view,  

 Proceeding Time 10:20 a.m. T18 

and it's not our submission here, for exactly the reasons 

that you've identified.  This is not a contract that 

doesn't have a history.  This is not -- or, better 

put, it's not a relationship that doesn't have a 

history.  The Commission has reached a previous 

decision and I think that the integrity of the process 
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does require more process now.  I absolutely accept 

that.  And for exactly the reasons that you 

identified.  And that's why Section 1.3 in B.C. 

Hydro's report identifies a written process.  It does 

not say that there ought to be no process, because I 

think that would be to deny the reality of both the 

history of the last proceeding and, quite candidly, 

what it achieves.   

  We agree with Mr. Austin -- Mr. Austin, MLA 

-- that there was significant benefit achieved from 

the ratepayer from the overall process.  The attempt  

-- the result of the Commission's decision was to 

require B.C. Hydro and Alcan to go back to the table 

and look for more value to be found between them.  

It's somewhat ironic that the most substantive concern 

I've heard today, really, when you strip a lot of talk 

away, is that the agreement is very complicated, and 

people don't entirely understand aspects of it.  And I 

sympathize with that.  But you know, the reason it's 

complicated is because the very best people within 

B.C. Hydro and Alcan went away to try and find more 

value.  And they did that.  This is a more complicated 

arrangement for the exchange of energy between two 

entities than was the LTEPA-Plus.  I think that's so.   

  And what that's done is extract additional 

value which B.C. Hydro has been able to capture a 
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large part of for the benefit of the ratepayers, and 

that's a good thing.  And so, I don't dispute that 

there is a considerable benefit that results from the 

last process.  The proof is in the pudding, and this 

pudding is richer than the last pudding.  

  It doesn't follow from that, though, that 

at this point there needs to be another extensive 

lengthy oral hearing.  In order to make that 

assessment, and this is the one place I quarrel with 

the characterization you just gave it, with great 

respect, I think you moved from the perfectly 

realistic assessment there needs to be process to the 

step that that needs to be oral.  And I don't think, 

with great respect, that jump is necessary.  I think 

that the issues that have been identified to this 

point in connection with this contract can all be 

dealt with orally.  I say -- I'm sorry, in a written 

process.   

  I say that because at the heart of the last 

hearing -- and I wasn't counsel on that hearing, but 

having read the transcript of that proceeding and the 

Commission's decision, at the heart was concern about 

the additional complexities introduced by mixed 

motives, by a wish to get an attractive price and an 

attractive product for B.C. Hydro and its ratepayers, 

but also a wish to encourage a particular economic 
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industrial development.  And lying underneath all of 

the Commission's reasoning seemed to me to be, in 

bringing a decision, a concern about whether or not 

the consequence for the ratepayer was optimum.  As Mr. 

Austin made clear, as B.C. Hydro's materials this time 

make clear, as the presentation in the workshops made 

clear, this time Hydro's focus was crystal-clear.  

This time, Hydro was looking at the interests of the 

ratepayer.   

  I don't hear anybody disputing that now.  I 

don't hear anybody putting that in issue.  I don't 

think anybody is saying that there are linkages that 

we don't understand, or that there are things that 

went on that ought not to have, that would somehow 

obscure the proper objectives that B.C. Hydro should 

have had.  What Mr. Quail seems to be saying is, that 

may be, but the result is a very complex agreement and 

I don't yet fully understand it, and I have a lot of 

questions about it.  And with great respect, I can 

sympathize with that, but I can't see that as a basis 

for putting everybody through a lengthy oral process.  

And I can't see that as the basis for imposing the 

costs that are both direct -- that is, the cost of the 

process -- and the concerns as raised by Terrace and 

Kitimat District, et cetera -- sorry, not Kitimat  

District but the economic groups from Kitimat.  I 
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can't see those risks being run to satisfy the 

curiosity of Mr. Quail's client with respect to the 

deal.  Rather, it seems to me, those sorts of concerns 

are the things that get dealt with and get understood 

in the context of B.C. Hydro's broader processes.  If 

you want to understand the system, if you want to 

understand how all these things work together, the 

place to do that is some of B.C. Hydro's more generic 

processes.  

    Proceeding Time 10:25 a.m. T19 

  Here we're dealing with whether or not 

there's a realistic concern that this contract isn't 

in the public interest, and I think, like Mr. Bursey, 

those matters can be dealt with completely by 

information requests and then written submissions on 

the basis of them. 

  I'll deal with only two of Mr. Quail's 

specific concerns to support that.  The one I'll deal 

with firstly I think is Article 5.13 which he said was 

really at the core of his concerns, and Article 5.13 

is a contractual provision which in my respectful 

submission and argument, not today but finally, I will 

say has been given way more focus already than it 

could ever deserve and that people are seeing ghosts 

where there are none.  But whether that's so or not is 

purely a matter of contractual interpretation.  The 
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submissions I have to make about that, I can make 

completely in final argument in the written process, 

and if Mr. Quail takes issue with them, he can make 

them completely in written argument as part of a 

written process.  There's no need to have cross-

examination about what the words of the contract mean, 

is what I'm saying.  That's for the lawyers to debate, 

and if there's inadequacies in that that cause Mr. 

Quail to say the Commission should do something, he's 

more than able to do that from a written process. 

MR. QUAIL:   For the record, Mr. Chair, I have to rise to 

my feet.  The characterization of the way I placed 

that issue, in my respectful submission, is not 

accurate.  I did not suggest that that issue was at 

the core of our concerns.  I certainly underscored it 

as a significant concern.  I raised a number of 

issues, I think all the rest of which are unrelated to 

that particular item.  So it is not foundational to 

our position but I'm not backing away from it.  I'm 

just saying that our call for an oral hearing doesn't 

stand or fall on that one issue. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, I wasn't suggesting it did.  

I was suggesting that my note said it was a core or 

maybe it was a fundamental.  I'm not sure what the 

adjective that was attached to it was, but it seemed 

to me an important issue.  It's illustrative of the 
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fact that, I think, a number of the points Mr. Quail 

made are ones which I say can be addressed through 

written submissions. 

  There are others and I don't think I'll get 

into them in much depth, that I think are already 

dealt with in the material.  The only one that 

specifically I'll mention in that respect is 

opportunity cost.  It's true that B.C. Hydro has taken 

the position that opportunity cost is not a part of 

cost-effectiveness and it's addressed its logic in 

that regard.  But in Chapter 8, notwithstanding that 

position, B.C. Hydro has provided an analysis which 

demonstrates that the opportunity cost of Alcan now, 

given the events that have gone on since the last time 

the Commission reviewed this, is -- approaches the 

value of energy to Hydro, and that's numerically 

illustrated and reasoned in Chapter 8.  So I recommend 

that chapter to the Commission.   

  I think that's all I'll say, Mr. Chairman.  

In summary, at this stage there simply is not, in my 

respectful submission, a basis to conclude that there 

needs to be an oral process in order to properly 

review the contract. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I want to return to your submissions 

with respect to Section 71.  I want to do that in the 

context of an EPA that's been entered into following a 
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competitive bid process, and whether in your view the 

fact that this contract was not entered into at the 

end of competitive bid process changes your view with 

respect to whether there should be a process.   

  First, I guess, you might go there.  And 

then the question is, does that difference, if you 

will, and maybe it's not linked but does that 

difference, if you will, have significance with 

respect to whether or not we have a written or oral 

proceeding? 

MR. SANDERSON:   Well, Mr. Chairman, I think that the 

existence of a competitive process has been relevant 

though I must say not determinative, of whether or not 

there needs to be a further process in the past.  And 

in that respect I refer to the Vancouver Island CFT.  

In that context there was a competitive process.  But 

nevertheless the Commission determined in that case 

that there was a need for process in respect of that 

contract.  And I'm not going to get into the whys of 

that, but the fact is it wasn't determinative.  It was 

relevant.  We certainly argued that it was extremely 

relevant, and should minimize the need for process, 

but the Commission determined otherwise.  It had 

concerns about the public interest in that case that 

caused it to require a hearing.   

 Proceeding Time 10:30 a.m. T20 
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  Conversely, where there is no public 

process, the Commission equally has got to determine 

in these particular circumstances, "Is there a need 

for process or not?"  And can only say, "Yes, there 

is," if it concludes there's a reason to believe it 

may not be in the public interest.  The absence -- you 

know, that the contractual parties do not have a 

competitive process to support their submission that 

you shouldn't reach that conclusion.  But that's no 

more determinative there than it was in converse case.  

You have to look at all of the circumstances, and you 

have to ask, in those circumstances, "Is there a 

legitimate doubt in my mind as to whether this 

contract is in the public interest?"  If there is, the 

next question, in my respectful submission, should be, 

"What kind of process do I need, what's the minimum 

process I need in order to resolve those doubts?"   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   There has -- this is jumping ahead in 

terms of your agenda, but I will do that, and then 

we'll circle back and discuss it again.  There's an 

assumption underlying a number of submissions this 

morning that an oral process is going to be very 

dissimilar from the oral process that we had the last 

time to review the EPA.  And I say that because the 

timing on the last proceeding was 60 days.  You've 

given us the 120 days that we have requested.  It was 
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onerous for the participants to follow that 

proceeding.  We nevertheless were able to conduct an 

oral hearing and issue an Order within the 60 days of 

the filing of the EPA.   

  So, on the issue of oral versus written, 

that would suggest that the length of time involved is 

somewhat insignificant.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, a couple of comments to 

that.  That's, I think, not been the collective 

experience of the Commission or of those appearing 

before it; that is, I think, the oral processes do 

take longer, on average, than the written processes    

and certainly longer than we proposed here.  Yes, you 

have demonstrated that it's possible to run a complex 

oral process in 60 days.  But I don't think anybody is 

suggesting that it's in the interests of the parties 

and really, the process, to try and replicate that.  

That was very hard on everybody, from what I've 

understood, and having been through comparable ones, 

seems to me not to be the recommended course.  A 

process which allowed the parties to properly deal 

with all of the things you need to in an oral hearing 

would take considerably longer. 

  There are -- there is a January 31st expiry 

date, if you will, on the commitments of the parties 

in the agreement which, as you say, is actually from 
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the date of filing more like 140 days, I think, from 

when the actual contract was filed but is 

nevertheless, kind of an end to the hoped for process 

and decision.  In other words, that has to 

accommodated both the hearing process and the final 

decision.   

    Proceeding Time 10:35 a.m. T21 

  There are logistical challenges that are 

particular to B.C. Hydro's circumstance to having an 

oral hearing in December and January.  I wasn't going 

to go there at this point but there are, so there are 

probably not insurmountable but nevertheless 

significant logistical difficulties.  And there's just 

the additional uncertainty and breadth oral hearings 

inevitably introduce to the process. 

  The last comment I'll make on that is this.  

And perhaps I'm engaging in or indulging in a personal 

observation here, but I think there is significant 

cost to giving false hope.  I think that to hold an 

oral process to deal with issues which you ultimately 

conclude cannot be determinative for you, is bad for 

the process and it's bad for the Commission and it's 

bad for the participants before it.   

  In other words -- and I'm speaking now to 

the non-EPA issues.  I think MLA Austin put this very 

well when he said that, you know, he has concerns that 
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go well beyond B.C. Hydro's focus on this energy 

contract.  He doesn't want to talk about the energy 

contract.  He wants to talk about the plight of the 

people in the Pacific Northwest.  Those are huge and 

important issues, but it is my respectful submission 

and it would be in final argument, that that's not 

what you're here to determine.  You're here to 

determine whether the EPA is cost-effective.  And we 

haven't heard issues that relate to that analysis, 

that big table at the end of Chapter 7, I don't think, 

that put in doubt whether it's cost-effective.  I 

think it's undeniably cost-effective and I think that 

any issues around that can be dealt with in writing.  

And I think only if you conclude that's not so, only 

if you conclude that people have real concerns about 

that that they can only address orally, should you 

give them a process as elaborate as an oral process to 

address it.  Otherwise what you're really doing is 

building up hope on issues which, in the end, you're 

going to find you can't resolve for them because 

they're outside your province.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But isn't there a ready answer to that, 

and that is to define the issues for the oral 

proceeding so they're not included? 

MR. SANDERSON:   Well, you could do that, but then I think 

if you did that you would find that you wouldn't 
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really have the need for an oral hearing.  You would 

find that what was left was all the stuff that could 

be dealt with perfectly satisfactorily in a written 

process.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I want to pursue with you one issue 

that's only loosely linked to the discussion we just 

had, and that is to take you back to your earlier 

comments with respect to Section 71 and this issue of 

an expedited process.  If we did decide that an oral 

hearing was necessary, then -- I hesitate to say this 

but that may not change the length of time involved.  

But if it doesn't change the length of time involved, 

it changes the pressure on the participants.  But I 

wonder about the import of your comments with respect 

to Section 71 and what we're doing through a Section 

71 proceeding and whether or not, given that, does it 

in fact provide support for the appropriateness of an 

expedited process if in fact, as I say, we concluded 

that there ought to be an oral hearing here?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, I'm not sure I understand 

the question.  I mean if the question is do my 

submissions differ if you did an oral process within 

the same timeframe as the written process proposed in 

Section 1.3 -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let me repeat it and I'll be linking a 

number of things here and I didn't -- you're quite 
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right, I didn't articulate it very well.   

 Proceeding Time 10:40 a.m. T22 

  I'm assuming for the moment that we 

conclude that an oral hearing is an appropriate 

process, and I'm turning my mind now to the issue of 

what that process looks like.  And in other 

circumstances outside of Section 71, the nature of the 

process wouldn't permit many circumstances for us to 

meet our 120 day requirement but there are means by 

which we can get to 120 days with an oral hearing.  My 

question is maybe one that you can't provide very much 

assistance with but I would welcome whether or not you 

agree or disagree with me.  And that is if we accept 

your submissions with respect to Section 71, and what 

we're doing with respect to Section 71, and that is 

really whether or not we can accept the agreement for 

filing, so that threshold if you will, that you spoke 

to, if that's the purpose of the hearing, does that 

not then have implications with respect to the nature 

of the hearing process so that when I look, for 

example -- to get really practical here, when I look, 

for example, at the IR process that you are proposing, 

it's an IR process that couldn't be accommodated with 

an oral hearing if there was a second IR round.  And 

it strikes me -- maybe this is a proportionality 

argument but it may be that again, assuming that it's 
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going to be an oral hearing, that that changes 

dramatically the usual conventions with respect to how 

to pursue that process, including providing early 

direction with respect to issues, and including what 

IRs are within scope and what IRs are not within 

scope.  So that it's an expedited process which is not 

going to be well received by anyone, including B.C. 

Hydro, but nevertheless, quite appropriate given the 

circumstances of -- given the nature of the Section 71 

review. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, if the Commission were to 

conclude there was an oral process, you challenged us  

this morning with proposing to you when we get to that 

stage what that should look like, and to the extent 

you're suggesting that the oral process might have to 

be more expedited, more rigorous and sort of both 

finer tuned and providing rough justice in respect of 

some aspects of process, I may very well be making 

those submissions to you in agenda item two or three 

or whichever it is.   

  So I don't disagree that if you conclude 

there is an oral process, it may very well be 

appropriate to do it in an expedited way.  Frankly, 

that's one of the reasons why I think you should think 

very carefully before you do that because the nature 

of the process you're going to get is one that is very 
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burdensome on everybody, including obviously and 

probably foremost, on the Commission and its staff, is 

from Hydro's perspective, diverting resources in the 

regulatory realm that have lots of other beneficial 

use in terms of Commission processes, that is, there 

is an awful lot else going on for B.C. Hydro and for 

the Commission and the resources to do all of those 

different things are finite, and if they are 

commandeered to this exclusively, that has 

consequence, sort of a knock-on effect, all of which 

may say an orderly written process may ultimately get 

at the issues better and be more beneficial because 

one of the things you will see in the schedule that we 

did propose was significant time to respond to the 

IRs, and that was because we had in our mind that just 

as, in my respectful submission, the report that was 

filed on September 21st is completely unprecedented, 

and by the way, I think the cover letter of Ms. 

Sofield said this, but ought not to be seen as a 

precedent either because it's not something that B.C. 

Hydro envisages being able to do with every PA it may 

sign, but put that aside, that level of transparency 

and disclosure and anticipation of the issues and 

trying to get the information out there before rather 

than have it dragged out through the IR process, we 

intend to continue.  In other words, if the IRs come  
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-- Mr. Quail says we can never get this information 

through IRs, well, Hydro's commitment this time is we 

are going to try and make everything about this 

agreement available and transparent  In the workshops 

we put up the actual people who negotiated them.  I 

can say now that if there were any oral process, those 

are the people you'd hear from.  If there isn't oral 

process, those are the people who will answering the 

questions.  And we're doing everything we can to get 

all of that information as fulsomely out there as 

possible through that single IR process, and that's 

why we wrote it in. 

  I think that might very well be a better 

process than an expedited oral process where everybody 

is under the extraordinary pressure that implies. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  We are going to adjourn now 

for 15 minutes. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 10:45 A.M.)            T24 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 10:40 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.   

  I will generally not wait for you.  Happy 

to this time, but don't expect me to wait for you in 

the future.   

  The Commission panel has not yet reached a 

decision with respect to whether or not this should be 

oral or written, so we will need to follow the balance 
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of the agenda and give consideration to both an oral 

and a written proceeding.  You should assume that the 

Commission is going to provide considerable definition 

with respect to the scope of this proceeding, and 

that's going to call for there to be a process in 

order for the panel to do that.   

  And so, submissions with respect to what 

that process should look like are invited, and will be 

welcome.  That has been done by the Commission in the 

past, and I might say, I think, conservatively that it 

changes the nature of the proceeding in a way that's 

not welcomed by all participants, but the panel does 

plan on doing that in this proceeding.  So, as I say, 

I invite you to make submissions with respect to what 

process we should do, and you should assume that that 

process will be early in the proceeding, and maybe as 

early as the -- maybe at a time prior to the first 

round of IRs being due.  But I, again, on that issue, 

welcome your submissions.  

  So with that, that takes us, then, to item 

number 2 of the agenda, and this is assuming that the 

Commission panel concludes that a written proceeding 

is appropriate, and I'll first hear from Mr. 

Sanderson, then the intervenors in the order of 

appearance, then Mr. Bursey and Mr. Sanderson, unless 

Mr. Bursey would like as well to speak at the 
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beginning of that, but otherwise I'll hear just from 

Mr. Sanderson and I'll give you an opportunity of 

reply, Mr. Bursey.  

MR. BURSEY:   Yes, Mr. Chairman.  In most cases, it's 

better if we follow B.C. Hydro in reply as well.  I 

think it might be efficient, because Hydro is the one 

that has filed the application, the report, and it 

would just be more efficient because I think in a lot 

of cases I think what they will say we'll be able to 

adopt and perhaps add a couple of other perspectives.  

I spoke briefly with Mr. Sanderson about that, and 

he's agreeable.  We could follow on in the normal 

order of appearances and then have a reply with B.C. 

Hydro at the end.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Are there any objections to that?  That 

gives Mr. Bursey an opportunity to speak twice, once 

on the intervenor list within the order of appearances 

and then following B.C. Hydro in reply.  

MR. QUAIL:   Mr. Chair, if I correctly understood Alcan's 

position, my friend's position, it would be that he 

reserved his comments until after B.C. Hydro has made 

its reply comments.  Otherwise, I'd have some concern 

with Alcan flipping on two different hats, on the one 

hand as an intervenor and secondly as the cheering 

squad, if I can call it that, for B.C. Hydro.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, I may have misunderstood Mr. 
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Bursey.  Do you wish to speak twice, or once? 

MR. BURSEY:   I wish to have a right of reply. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And only a right of reply.  

MR. BURSEY:   No, I thought it would be appropriate that 

I'd put the comments on first.  You've asked B.C. 

Hydro just to put its position forward and then 

intervenors to speak to the B.C. Hydro position. 

    Proceeding Time 11:06 a.m. T25 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes. 

MR. BURSEY:   And then B.C. Hydro to reply. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes. 

MR. BURSEY:   And I know in the last proceeding, we were 

treated like a quasi-applicant and given a -- gave 

argument first and then right of reply.  I thought the 

same procedure would follow in this case.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just to be very specific here, you wish 

to follow Mr. Sanderson now, and then I'll hear from 

the intervenors.  Then you wish to follow Mr. 

Sanderson in reply.   

MR. BURSEY:   Yes.  There may be an opportunity for reply.  

In this case, Mr. Chairman, looking at the agenda 

list, I don't expect that we're going to have any 

further -- perhaps it would be easier to satisfy Mr. 

Quail's concern.  We will just have a right of reply 

following B.C. Hydro's reply comments. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Are there any objections to that?  That 
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was clearly understood.  Thank you, Mr. Bursey.   

MR. BURSEY:   I say it because we don't expect to have 

much to say on these. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  Mr. Sanderson.   

2.  Submissions on Process for an Written Hearing 

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, I'll be very brief.  I 

think most of the, sort of the logic, if you will, of 

the position that B.C. Hydro has laid out, we 

discussed under the first agenda item.  The details of 

the proposal we made subject to what we heard today 

are found at tab 1, page 1-6 of Exhibit B2-1.  That 

calls for an IR process commencing from the 

Commission, as has become the practice and we think a 

good practice, on October 1st.  And of course that date 

was not intended to be presumptuous.  It was rather 

just to give shape to the rest of the schedule.  If 

that date can't be achieved, then everything would 

move with it.  And if it can be advanced, so too would 

we propose everything be advanced.   

  The only thing that I've heard today that 

may bear on this is the Commission's suggestion that 

there be additional procedural conferences, I think.  

I'm not sure that if the written process were to be 

adopted as proposed here, we actually need much in the 

way of additional procedural process.  If the 

Commission were to accept this proposal, then I would 
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stand by this and I'm not sure that there needs to be 

further process to narrow issues.  It's possible that 

it would be desirable in, say, October the 19th to 

reserve time in case the intervenor IRs are said by 

either Hydro or Alcan to be unduly burdensome or out 

of scope.  And it might be wise to insert, say on 

October 19th, a place holder just to make sure that if 

that occurs there's an opportunity to get any issues 

like that resolved.   

  But beyond that I think I would stand, 

having heard what I've heard today, if the Commission 

concludes it wants a written process, with this 

schedule.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let me first ask you, Mr. Sanderson, if 

the Commission scopes the proceeding following 

procedural conference on October the 19th, then that 

may have implications with respect to the responses 

that you're providing on October the 26th. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I assume that a decision on scope 

within a few days of October the 19th is sufficient 

time for that to be incorporated in your responses.   

 Proceeding Time 11:10 a.m. T26 

MR. SANDERSON:   Well, that was my thinking, Mr. Chairman.  

I guess there's a balance between the time that -- of 

response -- you know, it's so hard to say when you 
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don't know how many there's going to be.  If it's one 

of those processes, as we've experienced, with 500 

IRs, it takes ten days or two weeks to figure out just 

what the position is with respect to scope on all of 

them, which is why I said the 19th.  But I take your 

point.  If the Commission was reserving judgment on  

within or without scope, having a decision by the 19th 

is really what I was thinking of, so that we had a 

week to then deal with whatever the outcome was.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  

MR. SANDERSON:   So that might recommend the 17th, say, as 

a date for that procedural conference.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And is your view that that would be 

better done orally?   

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes.  My sense of how to deal with 

objections to particular questions is that it's much 

less cumbersome to do that, just rapid-fire orally 

over the course of a morning.  I think that's probably 

the most expeditious way to do that sort of thing,  

rather than canvass everybody for written submissions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   You haven't given intervenors an 

opportunity to file evidence on your schedule.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Yes, that's so.  My thinking was that -- 

and this was subject to the day, and I must say your 

scoping determination may be relevant to this -- the 

only party that clearly addressed the question or wish 
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to lead evidence, as I heard it, was the District of 

Kitimat.  And my thinking had been that most matters 

of a non-detailed factual nature could be dealt with 

as mixed submission and evidence, if you will, by 

intervenors.  But if the Commission were to decide 

that detailed economic evidence was within scope, that 

wasn't suitable for that, then we would need to insert 

a date for intervenor evidence, between October 26th 

and November 2nd, I guess.  Then it starts to get 

tight, but that's the place it would have to be.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So do I understand you correctly, that 

when it says intervenor submissions, it would be 

better to say intervenor submissions and evidence? 

MR. SANDERSON:   With the caveat that if it's evidence of 

a policy nature, yes.  If it's evidence of a technical 

nature, then, no.  And if intervenors were coming 

forward with that, then that's what I was hoping to 

flesh out -- flush out today, if you will, so that we 

could adjust.  All I've heard today that gives me 

pause is the suggestion that Dr. Shaffer may appear.  

I don't know what he would have to say, or what his 

issues would be.  I didn't know what they were before, 

but those issues, I don't think, are generally 

speaking still present.  So, I'm not sure what that's 

about.  All other type of evidence that I would 

anticipate, I would think that can be dealt with 
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through reply.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Without an opportunity for information 

requests to the intervenors.   

MR. SANDERSON:   I believe that's right.  You know, I'm 

hesitating because I think that we have a clear 

interest in expedition, getting things resolved and 

getting on with things, and so, you know, I'm tempted 

to give up rights.  I think, though, that we ought to 

be afforded the opportunity to reconsider that if 

technical evidence that demands that is filed.  I 

think in those circumstances we would have to apply, 

and we know the cost.  In other words, the cost of 

delay is a cost that we're saying we wish to avoid, 

and if, upon seeing evidence that's filed by parties, 

it's clearly of a technical nature, it clearly needs 

further elaboration through IRs, then we would apply 

at our peril, is the way that I would see it.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And if there was a second round of 

information requests of B.C. Hydro and Alcan.  Would 

you want the same length of time that you're 

suggesting here for responses?  

    Proceeding Time 11:15 a.m. T27 

MR. SANDERSON:   We might want it but we don't have it.  

You know, there are certain realities that begin to 

intrude, and the Commission has to issue a decision 

and that, you know, takes time.  I know the Commission 
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has shown laudable flexibility in terms of issuing 

decisions without reasons, with reasons to follow, et 

cetera.  But I also appreciate that even to get there, 

you know, is imposing considerable pressure on the 

Commission, and I'm really hesitant to recommend a 

process that really reduces the Commission's time for 

deliberation.  So I'd be very hesitant to see 

something that pushes the final timeline out beyond 

mid-December in a written process.   

  I think -- I mean, I don't want to 

encourage the need for two runs of IRs.  I just think 

that that's not demonstrably necessary in this 

proceeding at this point, and I think that does build 

in an extensive additional period.  So my thinking at 

the moment is that this process should be sufficient.   

  I think I would leave it here, that if -- 

just as I have said, if Hydro feels the need, based on 

what has been filed by intervenors, to apply for 

additional information requests, so too should 

intervenors do that if we fail to meet the commitment 

that I had alluded to earlier, to try and provide full 

and transparent IR responses the first time.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Mr. Miller, you can call 

for submissions in the order of appearances, unless 

there are just a few, and then you can decide on your 

own.  But I'll have Mr. Miller call for you.   
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MR. MILLER:   B.C. Old Age Pensioners Organization et al.   

MR. QUAIL:   Mr. Chairman, first of all I know we'll get 

an opportunity to talk about oral hearings later, but 

just to tantalize you, that we think it's possible to 

structure an oral hearing where everybody gets to go 

home for Christmas week, and the decision gets made in 

good time before the end of January.   

  One thing that surprises us a little bit is 

that the proposal that B.C. Hydro has put forward 

seems to draw a line at the end of November.  That is, 

the assumption is that it would require two months for 

a decision, and assuming that test is really a thumbs-

up or down decision, given the experience last time, 

surprises me, frankly.  And the Panel probably recalls 

with some annoyance, thinking back the numbers of 

times I complained about the 60-day time limit in the 

last contract, and you're not hearing me complaining 

this time about -- with double that time being 

provided.  We believe there's ample time.  

  So even given -- I mean we recognize that 

it would be appropriate to have some measures to 

expedite matters, whether it's a written or an oral 

process, and I want to make it clear that, you know, 

concessions we might make.  And I think I heard my 

friend Mr. Sanderson make a similar, at least I seemed 

to detect a similar concern.  We'd rather not be 
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quoted back in some other proceeding saying, well, 

BCOAPO is prepared to dispense with this or that or 

the other thing.  So strictly dealing with this 

process. 

  First of all, in my submission it makes a 

great deal of sense to deal with issue definition 

early, preferably before anybody files IRs.  We should 

get that done.  And it may be that there has to be 

some rail room because issues will pop up that 

obviously need to be dealt with.  But basically the 

menu should be set early so that people have that 

available when they sit down to draft IRs, and in my 

submission -- this goes for oral or written process.   

  The preferable process for B.C. Hydro to 

take issue with IRs being out of scope or excessively 

laborious, my submission is that they simply indicate 

that they are declining to answer an IR on a 

particular ground, and if the person -- the party 

asking the question wants to pursue that, they fire 

off a letter replying to that, and the Commission 

makes a quick decision.  Rapid-fire written process. 

We don't need the cast of thousands in the room to 

grind through IRs that may be out of scope.  And so I 

would commend that kind of procedure to the Commission 

as a way better way of dealing with things.   

 Proceeding Time 11:20 a.m. T28 
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  If this is to be a written proceeding, so, 

this is it in terms of what process we've got, in my 

submission one information request round for 

intervenors is simply clearly not adequate, simply not 

going to do the trick, and a second one, in my 

submission, would be a bare minimum requirement.  And 

we would hope that the Commission staff would also 

have a second round because we all place a great deal 

of reliance on their diligence and expertise.   

  One measure may -- I don't know if it 

belongs here or belongs in item 4 on the agenda, but 

that I -- that we would suggest, and this is germane 

to the timing and do-ability of either a written or 

oral process, is that the record of last year's LTEPA-

Plus, that is, the evidentiary record, essentially be 

incorporated into this proceeding.  Now, much of the 

evidentiary record in that proceeding dealt with the 

particulars of that contract, but there was a great 

deal of terrain that we can avoid re-tracing if 

parties can, for the sake of argument, can pull out 

evidence, filed evidence or testimony, from that 

proceeding.  And in my submission, that will greatly 

shorten the number of IRs that need to be asked, and 

responses, and would shorten an oral hearing, which as 

I continue to say, is necessary.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Quail, you are, I think, correct.  
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I'm glad you've raised the issue, but it's an item 4 

issue.   

MR. QUAIL:   All right.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So make sure that we deal with it 

before we close it.   

MR. QUAIL:   Yes.  Okay.  That I thought I'd flag it now, 

because it does have relevance to the do-ability of 

the process.   

  So essentially our position is that if 

there is going to be -- if it's strictly a written 

proceeding, where we're relying entirely on the IR 

process for discovery and for probing into things, our 

position is that we do not have a fair opportunity to 

do that with just one round.  These are questions we 

either formulate by a week and two days from today, 

and that's it, in terms of gleaning further 

information and evidence.  And the entire process 

could be scaled to have a later end date where the 

issues wind up in the lap of the Commission.  I'm a 

little reticent about burdening the Commission unduly, 

but in terms of the record of information, and 

especially the time frame last time, in my submission 

there's more than adequate time here to make some 

adjustments.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Maybe just to help you a little bit, 

and Mr. Sanderson as well, Mr. Sanderson did mention 



Alcan S.71 Energy Supply Contract Pre-hearing Conference  
September 26, 2007, Volume 1                                                                                                                        Page:  79 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

December before the proceeding closed.  But you can 

assume that the panel does not need the time that's 

been incorporated in B.C. Hydro's proposal.   

MR. QUAIL:   Yes, that was my immediate reaction too, Mr. 

Chairman.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'll give you some comfort there.   

MR. QUAIL:   That's very comforting.  So, we do have some 

room to shift things around, and no one is talking 

about extending the process here.  I think that's 

clear.  As I say, we're not objecting to the fuse 

running out on January the 31st, which I understand is 

the provision.   

  I think that's probably all I have to say 

in terms of written proceedings.   

  In the issue of intervenor evidence, we do 

not contemplate filing evidence in the proceeding.  

Obviously some room has to be made for intervenors to 

do so, if there are any that choose to do that.  And 

again, in my submission, there is ample time between 

now and January 31st for all of that to work.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Quail, you mentioned that you were 

of the view that the issue definition should occur 

before IRs are due.  Can I assume from that submission 

that you will be prepared to make submissions to the 

Commission on that between now and I'll say the end of 

the first week of October, so, October the 5th? 
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MR. QUAIL:   I can confidently assure you, Mr. Chairman, 

that we can do that.  We maybe have a jump on that in 

terms of the preliminary work we've done on that that 

was addressed in the first item on today's agenda.  It 

will be supplemented somewhat.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, then given that opportunity -- 

MR. QUAIL:   That's for us, but there will be other 

parties, maybe, who -- I'm saying we feel in fairly 

good shape dealing with that, because we've conducted 

at least some of that analysis.  I expect Mr. Fussell 

will have other items to contribute to what Ms. Worth 

and I have --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, give me your earliest date, then, 

since you've given me that.   

MR. QUAIL:   I don't have my calendar in front of me, but 

a week from today, we'd be able to provide -- able to 

commit to filing a written list of issues that we 

think should be canvassed.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. QUAIL:   Mr. Fussell may be glaring at me back there, 

but --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We're not going to pay any attention to 

Mr. Fussell at this moment.   

MR. QUAIL:   Well, I can assure you, Mr. Chairman, I pay 

very close attention to Mr. Fussell.   

MR. MILLER:   The next party is the JIESC.   
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MR. WALLACE:   No submissions, thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   City of Terrace.  

MS. DAVIES:   This is unusual for a politician.  I don't 

really have too much to say further.  I would just 

like to bring to your attention our major concern 

again, which is the longer you delay this, the more 

you involve the lives of the community.   

  I've written down just a little note which 

says:  The lives of our constituents, their economic 

well-being and their children's economic well-being go 

on hold while learned individuals ruminate on details 

of which they've had considerable time to look at.  

    Proceeding Time 11:26 a.m. T29 

  So I think the man on the street would say 

to you, "Please God, let's get it over with as soon as 

possible.  Let's move on with our lives."  And I 

really do speak as the person on the street.  Thank 

you.   

MR. MILLER:   District of Kitimat.   

MR. OULTON:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Panel members.  I 

echo most of, again, what Mr. Quail said.  If this is 

to proceed by way of written submission, it's the 

District's position that a single round of IRs is 

clearly not going to accomplish the scrutiny that is 

necessary and mandated, both by the history and what 

happened with the predecessor to this contract, and 
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also the issues that have been raised here this 

morning with respect to the current contract.  I'd 

like to think that two rounds would be enough.   

  And on that point I just want to note one 

thing and I was probably remiss earlier this morning 

in talking about the significance of the January 31 

deadline, which I know you asked people to speak 

about.  I just wish to know that I don't hear Mr. 

Quail, and I know that the District is not saying that 

any extension needs to be sought.  All we're looking 

for is a fulsome hearing process whereby this contract 

is subject to the scrutiny that's required to 

determine if it's in the public interest, not -- as my 

friend said this morning, it's my submission the 

Commission's role is not simply to determine the cost-

effectiveness of this contract.  The mandate of this 

Commission is to determine whether or not it's in the 

public interest.   

  And that brings me to the next point about 

a written procedure, and that is one of the things 

that was clear from the LTEPA-Plus decision is that 

the potential economic impacts on the District of 

Kitimat are a relevant consideration in determining 

the public interest of LTEPA.  And the cite for that 

is pages 29 and 30 of the earlier decision on LTEPA-

Plus.  And as I said this morning, we acknowledge that 
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the Commission said that it wasn't giving great weight 

to that in the circumstances of LTEPA-Plus because the 

price issue just knocked everything else off the 

table.  But it doesn't change the fact that it is a 

relevant consideration, and to that end any written 

process, the District would submit, has to accommodate 

the ability of intervenors, in particular in my 

submission, the District of Kitimat, to bring forward 

the evidence that it needs to ensure that the 

potential economic impacts of the 2000 EPA on the 

community and the surrounding area are before the 

Commission.   

  And my friend made the point about the 

LTEPA-Plus evidentiary record.  I'll speak to that in 

item 4 on the agenda, but I just wish to say we also 

would be looking for that and I think that would limit 

the scope of what we would need to put forward in this 

proceeding.  But as you can well expect, this is a 

different contract albeit similar one to the earlier 

LTEPA-Plus, and there will be unique things that we 

will want to bring forward from an evidentiary 

standpoint about this particular contract and what Mr. 

Shaffer and others have to say about it.   

  And in that regard, I would suggest that 

there are -- within Hydro's timetable, I too was 

struck by the fact that they were giving the 
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Commission two months, which is generous and I'm sure 

the Commission would appreciate it.  But I think an 

extension of the deadline such that submissions 

perhaps happened in December, such as Mr. Quail 

pointed out, we finished in advance of Christmas so 

everybody could go home and enjoy that, but that would 

give then the Commission a full month to deliberate.  

But I think there is ample time between now and mid-

December to accommodate two rounds of IRs, intervenor 

evidence, and particularly if, as the Commission has 

noted, there will be a definition of the scope of 

issues.  And on that point, I would like to have till 

October 5th, Mr. Chairman, and Commission members, but 

in the event that an October 3rd deadline, which I 

believe is a week today, is imposed, the District will 

do everything it can to have its submissions on the 

issues available by that time. 

  Proceeding Time 11:30 a.m. T30 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   The Haisla Nation.   

MS. GRIFFITH:   Given your request that we address timing 

issues as agenda item 4, I propose just to push my 

submissions to that for now.  Or --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  Although there may be a 

distinction to be drawn here, Ms. Griffith, and that 

is that the issue that I thought I might hear from 
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you, given your letter, that I thought I might hear 

from you on this morning arises from the implications 

of an onus that may be on the Commission to consider 

whether or not there's been adequate consultation and, 

if necessary, accommodation of First Nations' 

interests.  And then, following that, what 

implications that might have for the schedule.  So my 

suggestion to you, at this point, if you in fact are 

going to pursue that in item number 4, is that you 

make the assumption that whatever -- if we -- if 

that's going to be your submission, and we agree with 

you, that we will make whatever adjustments are 

necessary to the schedule that we're discussing now, 

to accommodate that, if that's our conclusion.  So my 

suggestion to you is that until item number four, you 

restrict your comments to the comments that are not 

unique to First Nations, but are going to be generally 

of importance to all of the intervenors that are 

participating in this, if that's clear enough to you. 

MS. GRIFFITH:   It is clear.  I will restrict my comments 

to that, and that is, from previous experience with 

information requests, that my position is that one 

round of information requests is often not adequate, 

because further questions sort of arise from the first 

round.  So, given what I will also be saying later, I 

would just like to say, as well, that pushing for a 
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November 1st -- or, sorry, end of November deadline to 

the process, I don't think is necessary warranted and 

recognizing that the Commission has agreed that it can 

deal with the decision aspect in a shorter time-frame, 

that I would submit that that sort of end date at 

least be pushed back.  And thank you.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  Thank you.   

MR. MILLER:   Columbia Power Corporation.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Mr. Chairman, Columbia Power Corporation 

takes no position with regard to whether it be an oral 

or written proceeding, and accordingly we have no 

submissions on timetable.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  

MR. WEISBERG:   Thank you.  

MR. MILLER:   KT Industrial Development Society.  

MR. LAPOINTE:   Mr. Commissioner, I would like to 

reiterate the city of Terrace's position that time is 

of the essence, and that just because there's a 

January 31st, 2008 date in the contract doesn't mean 

that we should be expanding the process, and that we 

should be keeping it as short as possible, and we 

appreciate the onus that that puts onto you as the 

Commission.  So we'd like to keep the time as short as 

possible, if we could.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Lapointe.   

MR. MILLER:   BCSEA et al.   
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MR. ANDREWS:   These comments are predicated on the 

assumption that we're dealing with a hypothetical, 

that it is to be a written proceeding.  In that 

scenario, BCSEA would support early identification of 

issues and decisions as to the scope of the 

proceeding.  BCSEA supports there being two rounds of 

intervenor IRs. 

    Proceeding Time 11:35 a.m. T31 

  BCSEA would ask for an opportunity for 

intervenors to ask IRs of intervenors that file 

evidence.  In particular we anticipate wanting to ask 

IRs of the evidence filed by the District of Kitimat.   

  Lastly, BCSEA would suggest that the 

schedule for final submissions take into account the 

possibility that intervenors may take different 

positions on the 2007 EPA, and so that there is -- 

exactly how this is done doesn't necessarily have to 

be decided right now, but that there is some 

opportunity for the Commission to hear intervenors 

that have differing positions on the EPA respond to 

each other's arguments as opposed to each -- all the 

intervenors putting in their arguments at the same 

time and there's not an opportunity for the Commission 

to hear how one responds to the other when they've 

taken different positions on the filing in this case. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Andrews, you should assume that 
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this time is the time to raise that issue with us, and 

if you are proposing a change with respect to 

submissions, that you should do that now.  

MR. ANDREWS:   And I would propose that there be a 

different deadline, and this is all hypothetical along 

with the other aspects of the schedule, but that there 

be a different deadline for those intervenors who 

oppose the filing whether it's before or after the 

deadline for submissions from intervenors who support 

the filing, and that there be an opportunity for 

response from those who have gone first.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So do I understand you correctly that 

your view is that the intervenors can distinguish 

themselves on the basis of whether they oppose or not 

the 2007 EPA, and then that those who are in support 

of it have an opportunity of reply to comments made by 

those who oppose it?   

MR. ANDREWS:   That's correct.  I don't mean to suggest 

that the intervenors are able to tell at this date 

whether they're for or against but by the time they 

make their final submissions, presumably they will be.  

Or they may find themselves in some intermediate 

category, in which case they can address that point at 

the time.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And when would those who are in support 

of the 2007 EPA make their submissions? 
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MR. ANDREWS:   Shortly after the Hydro and Alcan 

submissions.  My suggestion would be that they would 

go after Hydro and Alcan but before the opponents, and 

then by then have an opportunity to respond.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So when you say "after B.C. Hydro and 

Alcan", B.C. Hydro and Alcan would make their 

submissions, then those in support would make 

submissions, then those who oppose make submissions, 

then those who support would have an opportunity to 

reply to those who oppose, then B.C. Hydro and Alcan 

would have a right of reply.  Do I understand 

correctly?   

MR. ANDREWS:   Well, the latter two points could be either 

the same date or within a day of each other.  I'm not 

sure that Hydro would need to reply to an intervenor's 

response.   

  What I'm -- the problem that I'm trying to 

avoid here is the situation that happened when LTEPA-

Plus last time, in which the District of Kitimat made 

submissions which BCSEA would have liked to have been 

able to respond to but was unable to due to the 

proceeding framework.  And I'm assuming that the 

District of Kitimat may well want to respond to things 

that BCSEA has to say, and that this may apply to 

other intervenors as well. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But I understood you correctly, but for 
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your modification that those in support would submit 

reply with Alcan and B.C. Hydro on the same day. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Yeah, I don't have any objection to that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's your -- I identified for you my 

understanding of the steps that you're proposing, and 

then I understood you to say that the last two days 

which were the dates for the reply from intervenors to 

those who oppose the contract, and the reply from B.C. 

Hydro and Alcan could be on the same day. 

 Proceeding Time 11:41 a.m. T32 

MR. ANDRREWS:   Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Those are my submissions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. QUAIL:   Mr. Chairman, I must get up to my feet in 

terms of this last unexpected element.  According to 

my account, what my friend has proposed would be -- 

and I should preface by saying that it may well be 

that our clients will support the contract.  We've not 

yet received instructions.  We won't do that until the 

discovery process is advanced.  But by my account 

that's four rounds of submissions for the proponents 

of the contract and one for opponents, and two of 

those might be filed on the same day.  In my 

submission, plainly unfair, and I am not suggesting 

that further rounds of rebuttal and surrebuttal among 
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intervenors be the remedy.  Let the things proceed in 

the normal fashion.  Applicant files their materials, 

respondents file their materials, applicant gets the 

final kick, everybody goes away and you folks make the 

decision. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:     Thank you. 

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chairman, the next person was to be Mr. 

Austin, the MLA, but he had to leave, and won't be 

able to partake any further in the procedural 

conference, so that leads to Kitimat Port Development 

Society. 

MR. HARRIS:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.  I'll just be brief.  

I want to support the comments made by KTIDS and the 

City of Terrace.  As I said earlier, there was a lot 

of other opportunities that are tied to this, tied to 

timelines that are part of the normal business cycle, 

that are other than just smelter operations.  And this 

deal and it's conclusion, one way or the other, have 

an impact on those and those benefits that will flow 

to the Northwest, so the sooner and the tighter the 

process that gets you to the end result and the 

information needed to make a decision is what we would 

be encouraging you to do, and keep the timeline as 

tight as you can.  Thank you. 

MR. MILLER:   IPPBC. 

MR. D. AUSTIN:   The Independent Power Producers take no 
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position as to whether this should be a written or an 

oral hearing.  However, if there is going to be a 

written hearing, the IPPBC agrees with some of the 

other people who have got to this mike before me that 

you'd probably need at least two sets of information 

requests and the only observation on that is if you 

did have an oral hearing, the IPPBC believes you'd 

only have to have one set of information requests 

because if you didn't get the answers you wanted, you 

could pursue your issues through cross-examination.   

  The IPPBC agrees with B.C. Hydro that the 

scope decision shouldn't be made until the first set 

of IRs is actually filed and then B.C. Hydro and/or 

Alcan could object to answering the IRs.  I think that 

would be preferable to trying to scope out the issues 

in advance.  The IPPBC is going to stick to strictly 

commercial issues so it's not that big an issue for 

it, but it would seem to be more expeditious and 

efficient to have people file IRs because through that 

IR process you can get a better sense of what the 

issues might be. 

  With respect to B.C. Hydro's proposal to 

have everything wrapped up by the 1st of December, so 

the Commission has a couple months to do its work, the 

IPPBC clearly thinks you can add at least two weeks to 

that, mid-December, to have everything wrapped up. 
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  And those are the submissions on the 

written hearing process.  Thank you very much. 

MR. MILLER:   Terrace Economic Development Authority. 

MR. HARLING:   Mr. Chairman, our position is quite simply 

that we'd like to see a written hearing take place as 

we feel that it's the most efficient process and 

serves the public interest very well.  We'd like to 

move towards the economic benefits for Terrace that 

will result from an expedited process.  Thank you. 

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chairman, I now believe that leaves the 

right of reply to B.C. Hydro and Alcan. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, I've been trying to keep 

notes of all of the possibilities that present 

themselves, listen to all my friends, and I'm sure I'm 

not going to do them all justice, but let me try, at 

least.  

 Proceeding Time 11:45 a.m. T33 

  In terms of a written process, I've heard 

two suggestions as to when resolutions with respect to 

scope and relevance of IRs is to be determined.  One 

is October 3rd or 5th, depending on which speaker we're 

talking of, and the other is a proposal I made in 

response to your initial question of October 19th, and 

some intervenors seemed to support that.  On that 

issue, I think that B.C. Hydro is prepared to have 

that issue addressed October 5th, as some have 
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suggested, and then adopt, if that's desirable, Mr. 

Quail's proposal for how to deal with within scope or 

out of scope.  In other words, if we had a procedural 

conference on the 5th -- or, sorry, if we had an 

identification of issues by the 5th, then address 

objections to the responses that B.C. Hydro or Alcan 

thought was outside that scope through a written 

submission.  I mean, I think that could work.   

  I also think it might be desirable to 

reserve the 19th as a date where, if there's too many 

of them for that to be practical, or it looks just on 

the basis of them it's more practical to do it in an 

oral proceeding, we could do that too.  And so, as a 

fail-safe, I think I wouldn't want to give up the 19th 

as a date to do it.   

  In response to Mr. Austin's comments with 

which I generally sympathize, and I think -- and this 

is another reason why maybe the 19th is a good idea to 

reserve -- what people mean by issues often becomes 

really apparent when they start asking questions.  And 

that was why my original suggestion had been, we do it 

after the IRs had been issued, because if you sit and 

trying to scope it out, but you don't really know what 

questions different parties think will flow from a 

particular issue being within or without scope, it's 

sometimes hard to anticipate the consequence of the 
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ruling, whereas when you have the question, then you 

know.  And the fail-safe to follow up on October the 

19th, even if you've identified issues on the 5th, I 

think, is a good thing. 

  With respect to one IR round or two, I need 

to address first the end point.  There seemed to be an 

assumption of most speakers that we calculated back 

from January 31st on the assumption that we could use 

the whole four months, and that we were allowing two 

months to the Commission, and while we were certainly 

conscious that the Commission would have ample time to 

make a decision, it was our fond hope that it would be 

well before January 31st with this schedule.  That is, 

we weren't -- the schedule wasn't driven backward from 

January 31st, it was driven forward from now.  It was 

an attempt to estimate what a reasonable written 

process would look like, and when that process would 

complete.  Then over to the Commission to do its usual 

expeditious job of reaching a decision as soon as it 

practically can, recognizing an awful lot of people 

have a lot hanging in the balance on that decision.  

  So, I think I reject the notion of moving 

backward from January 31st and saying, as some seem to 

be implying, "Well, we've got the time, let's use it."  

That's not an adequate reason for process.   

  Having said that, there's a strong 
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sentiment in favour of second-round IRs.  I still 

believe that the commitment that's been demonstrated 

by Hydro and Alcan here to fulsome and transparent 

responses, as evidenced by the report, should give 

people confidence one round of IRs here can be enough.  

Having said that, if they haven't got that confidence, 

and if they would prefer a second round built in, 

there's certainly been lots of processes with second 

rounds.  B.C. Hydro can obviously accommodate itself 

to that schedule.  But what it would suggest, then, is 

that the time for the target date for responses to the 

first round would be reduced by a week.  That is, that 

the response date of October 16th be moved forward to 

October the 19th, and I want to be clear that that 

means those responses may be less fulsome.  There may 

be less opportunity to do some of the things that are 

being requested as fully as we might otherwise be able 

to do, because I told you earlier that we'd built in 

the additional time, or the fairly generous time, in 

order to make sure that they could be very complete 

responses.  If it's the 19th, that may be compromised 

somewhat.   

  It's also possible that if there are -- and 

here, you need, I think, Mr. Chairman, to have in mind 

the complexity of Chapter 7 

    Proceeding Time 11:50 a.m. T34 



Alcan S.71 Energy Supply Contract Pre-hearing Conference  
September 26, 2007, Volume 1                                                                                                                        Page:  97 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

  You know, it's just hard to know where this 

is going.  But Chapter 7, and particularly Table 7-15, 

which is the comprehensive table that compares all 

characteristics of the EPA, of the Energy Purchase 

Agreement, against the comparable characteristics of 

the other sorts of resources that might substitute for 

the power acquired from Alcan, is a hugely complicated 

table.  And the worry, to be candid, that I have is 

that if intervenors pursued it, they could turn this 

into an exceeding complex proceeding that went way 

beyond anything that really is necessary in order to 

deal with the EPA, and they can certainly make very 

great demands to the resource planning side of B.C. 

Hydro.  And it was out of that concern that we wanted 

time in that initial process.   

  If we move the process up and reduce it 

more, then I think there will be more responses of the 

nature of simply that it's too burdensome to be done 

as part of this process and not central to this 

process.  And that's really by way of foreshadowing.  

The less time we have the more narrow I suppose we'll 

have to be in interpreting whatever the Commission's 

determination of scope is, and the less generous we 

can be in the responses.  But if that satisfies people 

that a written process can be adequate because it 

permits a second round thereafter, then so be it and 
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that would extend time out, but by buying a week there 

you might well be able to conclude by the first or 

second week of December.  

  The last comment is in response to the back 

and forth between Mr. Andrews and Mr. Quail on 

intervenors.  There is a practical solution to that 

one, and staying with the schedule that I have 

proposed in Section 1.3 but providing for that issue.  

If there was an opportunity for intervenors to respond 

to each other on November 23rd in this schedule, I 

think that would deal fully with Mr. Andrews' needs.  

So in other words, all intervenors put in their 

comments together on November 16th, all intervenors 

have a right to respond to any other intervenor only 

on November 23rd, and nothing else would have to 

change.  That just adds the one line effectively of 

responses, but that I think adequately deals with both 

Mr. Quail and Mr. Andrews' concern and is fair to 

both.   

  I think, Mr. Chairman, subject to 

questions, that covers the points I heard from my 

friends and that's my response.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Bursey. 

MR. BURSEY:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I just have a 

couple of comments.  First we support the submissions 

by my friend Mr. Sanderson on behalf of B.C. Hydro.  
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Alcan supports an expeditious proceeding but is 

prepared to respond to the process that the Commission 

feels is necessary to get adequate record for this 

proceeding.  We think the fact that the reports by 

Hydro and Alcan have tried to anticipate a lot of the 

issues and looked carefully at the LTEPA-Plus decision 

to put information forward, demonstrates the intent to 

try to put the information out there early.  As I said 

earlier, that sometimes creates a level of complexity 

because the volume of material to start with is 

greater than might be otherwise.   

  We had consulted with B.C. Hydro on this 

proposed written procedure that was set forward.  We 

think that one round of information requests should be 

sufficient.  Most of the people that ask for a second 

round seem to be saying we expect that one round might 

not be sufficient, or it's often the case that it 

isn't, but that judgment is premature.  Mr. Sanderson 

has offered an opportunity to adjust the schedule to 

allow for that, but we think that one round should be 

sufficient.  And once you see those responses, the 

Commission and intervenors would then be in a position 

to decide what further information requirements they 

may have at that point. 

  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That brings us both to submissions on 
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an oral proceeding as to a time when we should 

consider whether we're going to adjourn for lunch or 

not.  My estimate, and everyone in the room, I 

suspect, will have a different estimate, and maybe a 

better one, but my estimate is that we will be at 

least another hour, which suggests that we break for 

lunch.  But if anybody wants to continue, we can do 

that.  Anybody would prefer to continue, than break 

for lunch?  I see one -- I see --  

 Proceeding Time 11:55 a.m. T35 

MR. QUAIL:   We'll tighten our belts, Mr. Chair.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   All right.  We will continue.  

Especially in deference to those who are from out of 

town.  So, we will sit until about 12:30 and then 

we'll take a 15-minute break, and then we'll resume 

after that.  I think otherwise it's just too long now 

for us to sit for a number of reasons. 

  So that does then bring us to the third 

agenda item.  And that is for me to -- for us to hear 

from those who are proponents of an oral hearing.  And 

of course that's Mr. Quail, Mr. Olton and -- I think, 

given Mr. Austin's departure, just Mr. Quail and Mr. 

Olton.  And then I will hear from all the other 

participants with an opportunity to Mr. Quail and Mr. 

Olton to reply to those.   

  So, with that, Mr. Quail, I'll hear from 
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you.  

3. Submissions on Process for an Oral Hearing 

MR. QUAIL:   Yes, Mr. Chair.  Someone earlier raised the 

suggestion that if there were an oral hearing, that 

one round of information requests would be adequate, 

and we agree.  We would prefer to be later.  It likely 

would be in any event, if a process is happening early 

on for issue definition, but we'd like a bit more 

elbow room since we get our one and only shot at 

written discovery.   

  I'd like to comment generally that the 

hearing -- there has been a discussion this morning, 

or suggestions that we're talking about a long 

process, and my recollection of the LTEPA-Plus oral 

public hearing was that it was, you know, four-odd 

days or something like that, in duration.  And given 

that some of the territories, the contextual ground, 

has already been covered, I think especially I'll get 

to that in item 4, if some of that record is available 

here, and also because of the rule against friendly 

cross-examinations, and we already heard apparently 

the JIESC does not intend to ask questions.   

  And I would assume that we wouldn't have -- 

anyway, I won't go there.  

  We submit that if the -- what's been put 

forward on page 1-6 of the application, and subject to 
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the various modifications that have been developed in 

the previous discussion, we see no reason why it 

wouldn't be possible to conduct an oral hearing by, 

say, mid-November, just to sort of block things out in 

general terms.  Be into submissions by late November, 

into December.  Everybody goes home and celebrates 

whatever way they do the winter festivities and, 

including, I hope, the Commission panel.  And I think 

that we should make an effort to make sure that 

everyone in the room has an opportunity to have a bit 

of a life this year.  And that ought to leave ample 

time for thumbs up or down, potentially even well 

before the January 31st deadline, and presumably 

everybody will go away happy except the 50 percent who 

were calling for the opposite outcome, as far as the 

end result goes.   

  But that's really all I have to say about 

an oral hearing.  In my submission, it can be done on 

quite an expeditious basis, and our experience last 

year makes that clear.  We have even more room this 

year, and I think that that's all the comments I have 

at this juncture.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

    Proceeding Time 12:00 p.m. T36 

MR. OULTON:   On behalf of the district, I echo again the 

comments of Mr. Quail.  I think, subject to what most 
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of the intervenors said about the written schedule 

that's proposed by B.C. Hydro, in section 1.3 of their 

report I think an oral hearing can easily be 

accommodated in the time available to us, along the 

lines of what Mr. Quail has suggested, that an oral 

hearing no longer -- and I would say that if some of 

the evidence from the LTEPA-Plus hearing is brought 

forward, the hearing would be shortened as a logical 

consequence of that, but certainly it would be no 

longer than the LTEPA-Plus hearing which, Mr. Quail's 

recollection was correct, there were four days of 

evidence and one day of oral reply.  And I think that 

that could easily be accommodated in early or mid-

November.   

  I noted Mr. Austin's comment earlier that  

-- I believe it was Mr. Austin who suggested that in 

lieu of a second round of IRs, that could be dealt 

with in cross-examination.  And I think that that's 

probably right and something that the District would 

be prepared to say would be a way to expedite and 

address some of the concerns that some of the other 

groups and intervenors have expressed regarding the 

need to do this as quickly as possible.   

  Obviously the ideal situation would be to 

have two rounds of IRs because that would in turn 

limit the evidence that would need to be presented 
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orally.  But again, it could easily -- that could be 

foregone and just explored during cross-examination, 

if in fact there were.  And I do hear the comments of 

B.C. Hydro and Alcan that their goal here is to try to 

be as responsive as possible, and that may well mean 

that one round is sufficient.  But we ought not to 

foreclose that possibility at this stage, and perhaps 

that's something that can be dealt with at a 

procedural conference before a second round is 

embarked on.  If don't know if there are always 

opportunities to address schedules. 

  Bottom line, the District's submission is 

an oral hearing could easily be accommodated with a 

slight modification of the timeline proposed by B.C. 

Hydro, such that this is extended into December 

somewhat to accommodate a modest three- or four-day 

hearing.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If Mr. Sanderson requests an 

opportunity to ask IRs on evidence that you might 

file, do you have any objections to that? 

MR. OULTON:   I don't have any objections to that.  The 

District welcomes requests on the evidence that it 

does file.  And perhaps I misunderstood my friend 

earlier, but I think he suggested that intervenor 

evidence could be done at the time that they make 

their submissions.  And believe me, that would be very 
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welcome to have that much time.  But we'd be prepared 

to accommodate an earlier delivery of evidence to 

accommodate IRs such that that could all be 

accommodated into submissions on all parties.   

  And I just thought to note, because it's 

applicable both to written and oral, Mr. Andrews' 

comments about wanting to have a right of reply, I 

echo the concern expressed by Mr. Quail that there 

ought not to be four opportunities or three for the 

proponents to speak, and only one for those who may be 

in opposition.  I understood Mr. Sanderson's comment 

to be a compromise of that, and we'd be prepared to 

set that.  But I think the ordinary course where 

intervenors simply make their pitch and don't get a 

right of reply is the one that ought to govern. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let me, because I think you suggested 

this, you're suggesting in both cases, that is, either 

an oral or written proceeding, that evidence -- that 

your evidence could be filed early. 

MR. OULTON:   Yes, in the manner in which it was, I 

believe in the LTEPA-Plus, where a written summary was 

provided.  If my recollection serves me we did respond 

to IRs in that instance, and then in the oral part of 

the hearing we put forward a panel, elicited evidence 

from them, and they were then available for cross-

examination, and that is what the District would 
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envision occur in this case.   

  If you're looking for a time, I think our 

first task obviously would be to prepare our IRs to 

B.C. Hydro and Alcan.  But sometime in the intervening 

period, I think we would be in a position to deliver 

our evidence and then the IRs on that evidence could 

then follow, and I think we would deliver responses in 

advance of whatever oral or written hearing was set 

up. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right, and I think what you're 

suggesting but just to make it explicit, is that your 

evidence could be filed on B.C. Hydro's proposal 

before the October the 26th date.  And in fact if there 

was a second round of IRs before October the 16th, so 

before responses from B.C. Hydro. 

 Proceeding Time 12:06 p.m. T37 

MR. OULTON:   I think that that ought to give us 

sufficient time.  I mean we'd obviously like more time 

but you always want more time so -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay. 

MR. OULTON:   -- a deadline in that range, I think we 

would be more than willing to work to and accommodate. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Is a similar length of time 

that you were given during LTEPA-Plus for responses to 

IRs adequate? 

MR. OULTON:   My recollection is is that whole process was 
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abbreviated but we were able to accommodate it and I 

don't recall how long that was but I'd like -- my 

recollection is it was a week and I think that that 

ought to be sufficient. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

MR. OULTON:   Any other questions, Mr. Chair? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No. 

MR. OULTON:   Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm going to simply open the floor to 

anyone, other than Mr. Bursey and Mr. Sanderson – I'll 

have them speak immediately before Mr. Quail and Mr. 

Olton – but is there anyone other than Mr. Bursey and 

Mr. Sanderson who wishes to speak to this? 

MR. ANDREWS:   My comments on behalf of BCSCA are limited 

here to responding to Mr. Sanderson's suggestion 

reqarding intervenor responses in the final argument 

stage.  That certainly is an elegant solution and I 

would encourage the Commission to adopt that 

suggestion, in other words, that the intervenors have 

a date by which they have the opportunity, if they 

choose to do so, to respond to the submissions that 

each other have already filed. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Thanks. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Anyone else? 

MR. LAPOINTE:   Mr. Commissioner, on behalf of KTIDS just 
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so I understand this, we're looking at a written and 

oral.  The written, there is potential that the 

submissions could be in November, a month review, 

second, third week of December there could be a  

ruling, versus breaking for Christmas time and a 

ruling into January.  Is that the difference in the 

oral and the written? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   It might be.   

MR. LAPOINTE:   Could be? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   But what I'm looking for from 

participants are comments with respect to what an oral 

proceeding ought to look like. 

MR. LAPOINTE:   Okay. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So the steps in an oral proceeding, 

making the assumption now that the Commission 

concludes that an oral hearing is the appropriate 

process. 

MR. LAPOINTE:   All right, and this is time -- relevant 

timelines are -- or reasonable timelines that could be 

met through an oral process? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right. 

MR. LAPOINTE:   Okay. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And it's open for you to suggest what 

those timelines would be, if you wish. 

MR. LAPOINTE:   Okay. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Others have and you might want to.  But 
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on the other hand, if -- we have heard you with 

respect to timing -- 

MR. LAPOINTE:   Okay. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:  -- time being of the essence here so. 

MR. LAPOINTE:   All right.  I just found it odd that the 

District of Kitimat is, you know, applying for an oral 

one that seems to be longer than the written.  Thank 

you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Anyone else?   Mr. Sanderson. 

MR. SANDERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I think some 

general comments if we were to proceed with an oral 

proceeding would be that we would want to, again, 

reduce the time for IR responses I think by a week.  

We would want to suggest that one round should be 

enough.  I think a couple of intervenors have 

acknowledged, given the circumstances, that they would 

be content with one round of IRs, and it's our 

submission that they should be, in the circumstances, 

if it's going to be followed by an oral proceeding. 

  There would need to be provision, I think, 

to deal only with direct evidence from Kitimat, 

because again Mr. Quail has been clear that he would 

not be leading evidence, and I'm not sure there's any 

other party who is opposing the agreement, or 

potentially opposing the agreement to be precise, in 

Mr. Quail's case, who has said they want to lead 
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evidence.  So I am assuming that intervenor evidence 

is code for the evidence of the District of Kitimat 

and as I understood Mr. Olton, that could be as early 

as mid-October, if I understood him. 

 Proceeding Time 12:10 p.m. T38 

  I propose, then, that within, say, a week 

of whatever deadline you were to establish for that, 

Hydro and Alcan and any other party would have the 

right to ask IRs with respect to that evidence, and 

that Kitimat have two weeks to respond.  That would 

then take us out three weeks from the middle of 

October for that process to complete itself.  The 

process for Hydro and Alcan to complete their 

responses could be, as played out in my written table, 

truncated by a week, which seems to me, without having 

got all of that down on a piece of paper, that would 

allow us to have completed IRs and responses for 

everybody prior to the end of October, or at least by 

the end of October.  Actually that might take us to -- 

I'm sorry, I think that takes us to the first week of 

November.   

  That would then allow the hearing to start 

in the second week of November, and conclude in 

November.  Now, I do need to say that, from an oral 

hearing perspective, from our perspective, there is a 

book-end.  We do have witness issues in December, and 
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in particular Mr. Spafford is unavailable in December.  

We would be making an application that the oral 

portion of the proceeding requiring Hydro's evidence 

not proceed in his absence.  He is completely critical 

to presenting this, being one of the negotiating team 

and the technical -- the head of the technical 

analysis.  And so, I want to get that clearly on the 

record now.  I think the schedule we've talked about 

doesn't bring that in issue, but I do want the 

Commission to note that we would seek some mechanism 

to have him heard in November, come what may, because 

he's simply not available to us in December.  

  And then, as far as final argument would go 

in the context of an oral hearing, I think my 

preference would be that that be oral; i.e, that the 

Commission not adopt its normal practice of requiring 

written argument and then an oral argument, to the 

extent the Commission finds that useful.  I say that 

because oral argument, especially after a short 

hearing, can be done much more expeditiously.  And if 

it's true that we're talking about a three- or four-

day oral hearing, then maybe with a weekend in between 

we should be ready to go with oral argument the 

following week.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I suspect you noted the procedure that 

we followed for LTEPA-Plus, which was unique in that 
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written submissions were asked of B.C. Hydro and the 

intervenors, and then oral in reply.  You're 

suggesting that it be oral in its entirety.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Well, if we go through an oral hearing, I 

think that's right.  I think that, you know, we're 

making it much more like a condensed almost trial sort 

of process, and it just is a lot quicker to get done.  

And if we've gone to an oral process, and we're 

worried about timing, then the oral hearing is just a 

much more expeditious way to get it done.  I don't 

think that works if you've had a long hearing.  But my 

friends are all confident.  I wasn't here the first 

time, so I don't know whether the confidence is 

entirely warranted, but they all seem confident it can 

be done in a few days if it were oral, and if that's 

so, then we should be able to do the submissions 

pretty quickly thereafter.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you.  Mr. Bursey? 

MR. BURSEY:   I support what Mr. Sanderson was saying, in 

terms of the adjustments to the schedule, and in 

particular if we have an oral hearing we don't need a 

second round of information requests, because the 

hearing could capture that opportunity.  And also I 

just wanted to support in particular the last comment 

about oral argument.  It would be a way to make the 

process much quicker, and I think it would be more 
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efficient.  Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does Alcan -- if there was an oral 

hearing, does Alcan intend to call a panel? 

MR. BURSEY:   Yes, it does.  We've filed the report, that 

is the evidence that the panel would speak to.  We'd 

have a panel to speak to the technical and policy 

aspects of that evidence.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Either Mr. Olton or Mr. 

Quail.   

MR. QUAIL:   I really have nothing to add.  It appears to 

me that the general time-frame that my friend Mr. 

Sanderson projected is actually not too out of synch 

with what I had projected.  I had suggested mid-

November for an oral hearing.  In my submission, 

written submissions are appropriate, especially in a 

case with the amount of technical detail that this 

contains.  That can happen on a fairly fast track, and 

nobody has suggested that that would have to go beyond 

December in any event.  And as I said, everybody can 

go and hang up their stockings or whatever they do and 

not even have to think about this, at least for that 

week. 

   Proceeding Time 12:15 p.m. T39 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. OULTON:   I'll be very brief in my comments as well.  

I just wish to address one point that the KT 
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Industrial Development Society made, and that's the 

suggestion that Kitimat was suggesting a longer oral 

hearing versus a shorter written one.  That 

mischaracterizes our submissions on the written 

hearing.  We were advocating a second round of IRs and 

extension to December, and our submission on oral is 

simply it can be accommodated within the exact same 

timeframe.   

  As for witness issues, I don't think either 

Mr. Quail or myself have suggested that the hearing be 

anything other than in November.  I have just been 

advised that we may have our own witness issues in 

December, so our preference would be to have the oral 

hearing, such as it is, on the timetable that we've 

been talking about here, which would be mid-November, 

that sort of timeframe.  

  On the timing issue, and again there's a 

lot of talk about doing this as expeditiously as 

possible, I just wish to note one other point and 

that's the timing at least from the perspective of 

many of the intervenors seems to be we've got to get 

the modernization project on the go.  The 

modernization project had a number of preconditions.  

Some of those have been arguably satisfied, being 

agreements with unions, the CPA if it is approved.  

The number one thing that hasn't happened, the board 
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hasn't approved it yet.  It's not going ahead until 

that happens and we have no evidence that it's going 

to happen imminently such that the project would start 

the day after the Commission renders its ruling or 

anything like that.   

  And then with respect to oral versus 

written argument, I agree with Mr. Quail that a case 

of this nature, dealing with a contract that's this 

complex and the potential complex economic 

ramifications of the same, written submissions would 

be more appropriate.  If the Commission chooses to 

depart from its ordinary practice and just have oral 

argument, I would suggest that in light of the 

complexity, more than the weekend my friend suggests 

would be appropriate.  If we have a three-, four-day 

hearing and then perhaps a week break and come back 

and argue, I think that would be an appropriate way to 

accommodate their desire for an oral argument than 

trying to expedite things with the recognition that 

this is not going to be an overly simple matter.  

Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Olton, this is not on topic but it 

is an issue that I'd like to raise with you, and it's 

being opportunistic on my part so you might deny 

comment or decline comment, and I think you should 

feel free to decline comment.  But thinking about a 
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proceeding to scope the -- a process to scope the 

proceeding, pardon me, and thinking that it might be 

at the end of next week.  If we in fact were to do 

that, have it next week, would you be able to in 

writing provide the equivalent of a table of contents 

of your evidence before that date so that the 

participants would have some understanding of the 

nature of the evidence that you would file?   

MR. OULTON:   I may be able to do that.  I would have to 

seek instructions on that.  We have to see the 

availability of the witnesses that were going to be 

giving that evidence.  I don't think I'm out of place 

in saying we could, in our formulation of the issues 

that we say ought to be part of the scope, it ought to 

become clear from that what direction our evidence, or 

what issues we're saying are particular that we're 

going to be calling evidence about.  I think that'll 

follow from that process.  But as for a table of 

contents and something substantive, I will have to 

seek instructions on that.  We will clearly endeavour 

to do whatever the Commission directs in order to try 

to facilitate this process, but there are some 

logistical constraints that I would have to talk about 

with my client.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right, and in fact I was searching for 

how best to describe what it might be that you would 
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provide in advance of that procedural conference, and 

you did it better than I did when you referred to it 

as a formulation of issues rather than a table of 

contents.  If it was described as a formulation of 

issues, is that something that you would be able to do 

in writing in advance of a procedural conference that 

was for the sake of a date, next Friday.   

 Proceeding Time 12:21 p.m. T40 

MR. OULTON:   That is something, subject to the comments I 

think Mr. Quail and I have both expressed that if 

there are issues that clearly become evident after 

that date, my friend has suggested that there be a 

further procedural conference, and I would like to 

have the opportunity at that time to say, "Hey, look, 

there's this other issue that none of the parties have 

raised, but it's clear, as evidenced by A, B, C and D, 

this is why it ought to be included in the scope."  I 

think if there's some avenue to add issues that 

clearly arise over the course of the proceeding, I 

think I was contemplating, when you were making the 

request earlier, that we think about the process for 

determining the scope, that we would be doing just 

that, we would be putting forward the issues that we 

felt ought to be included in the scope of this 

proceeding and why, and trying to justify it.  But it 

would be mostly a list of issues and then some 
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justification for each of them.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  That was most helpful.  

Could you do that by Wednesday next week? 

MR. OULTON:   Without speaking to Mr. Hunter, who is also 

on this matter, and to my client, I'd like to think 

that we could, but my preference would be to say 

Friday.  That would be -- I think I can commit to 

Friday without seeking further instructions.  

Wednesday might be tight, given my own knowledge of my 

own schedule over the next four or five days.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We're going to take a break at 12:30, 

could you seek those instructions at 12:30? 

MR. OULTON:   I can speak to my client.  I know I can't 

speak to Mr. Hunter, because he's in the middle of an 

arbitration right now.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, and if you're not in a position to 

get instructions, that's fine.  But if you are in a 

position to get instructions at 12:30, that would be 

most helpful.  

MR. OULTON:   All right.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MR. OULTON:   I will do everything I can do to so.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you, Mr. Olton.   

MR. OULTON:   Thank you.  

4.  First Nations 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That brings us, then, to the fourth 
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agenda item.  And I think I'd first like to have a 

discussion with Ms. Griffith.   

MS. GRIFFITH:   Mr. Chairman, Commission.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  I am going to have a 

question for you momentarily.  

MS. GRIFFITH:   Sure.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And I'm looking for your submission 

that's dated September the 21st -- pardon me, September 

the 24th, marked as Exhibit C3-3.  When I -- I don't 

have any specific -- I want to -- I want to make sure 

that I understand the import of your submission.  And 

I made a comment earlier about what the import of it 

might be, but I may have been very wrong about what 

the import of your submission is, and so I'm really 

looking first for an understanding from you as to what 

the import of your submission is.   

  You do say that you support the 2007 EPA.  

Am I correct so far? 

MS. GRIFFITH:   I'd like to provide a bit of background, 

if I may.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure.   

MS. GRIFFITH:   The Haisla Nation territory is sort of 

squarely centred around Kitimat, B.C., and the Haisla 

Nation is interested in economic development of the 

Kitimat area.  But at the same time, it also has an 

obligation to its people to protect its aboriginal 
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rights and title. Now, where a government is 

contemplating a decision that could infringe 

aboriginal rights and title, that decision has to be 

justified. 

    Proceeding Time 12:25 p.m. T41 

  The Haisla Nation has a longstanding 

relationship with Alcan and is currently in 

discussions with Alcan.  The Haisla Nation has also 

been seeking to have discussions with B.C. Hydro and 

the province relating to its operations and decisions 

within a territory.  Now, the Haisla Nation recognizes 

the constraints, time constraints resulting from the 

commercial arrangement between Alcan and B.C. Hydro, 

and it hopes that it can move discussions forward in 

an expeditious way to try and address some of these 

issues.   

  You asked earlier whether the Haisla Nation 

would essentially be asking the BCUC to assess the 

adequacy of consultation and/or accommodation with 

respect to the 2007 EPA, and I don't have instructions 

on that currently.  I can endeavour to get them during 

the break but I can't make any guarantees that I can.   

  That said, I think the issue is sort of a 

scoping issue and I would like to seek permission to 

make some written submissions on that issue.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  As you have observed, we're 
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contemplating a procedural conference to deal with 

scoping and it is being contemplated as early as 

Wednesday, Thursday or Friday next week.  Would you 

prefer to address that issue in writing or would you 

prefer to do that as part of the procedural conference 

and do it orally?   

MS. GRIFFITH:   I'd have to get instructions on that. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  We will take our break now.  If 

you have an opportunity to get instructions during the 

break, again that'll be most helpful. 

MS. GRIFFITH:   Mm-hmm. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We'll take 15 minutes. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 12:28 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 12:43 P.M.)    T43 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  I'd like to hear 

from Mr. Olton first if you have anything to tell me, 

Mr. Olton.   

MR. OULTON:   Unfortunately I don't have much to add to my 

earlier comments.  I've endeavoured to get in touch 

with both Mr. Hunter and some of our witnesses, but 

over the break none of them were available when I 

called and none of them have returned my calls as of 

yet.  I have had the opportunity to look at my own 

calendar and I think Wednesday would be difficult, but 

that again may be alleviated by Mr. Hunter's advice.  

But Friday I can commit to right now.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  Friday is not very helpful 

because if we have the oral process on Friday, then 

having it at least overnight would be helpful.  And if 

I establish a date for you I'm going to establish it 

for everyone to give everybody the opportunity, 

expecting that you may be more fulsome in your 

submission than anyone else.  But that's why I'm -- so 

if you could, tomorrow or as soon as you possibly can 

just -- 

MR. OULTON:   Absolutely.  I may even be able to provide 

an answer later today.  I just don't -- I can't say 

when I will -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right. 

MR. OULTON:   -- have an answer, but it won't be any later 

than tomorrow morning. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure.  Thank you.  If in writing then 

you advise the Commission of when that might be, that 

will be helpful to me.   

MR. OULTON:   Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Ms. Griffith?   

MS. GRIFFITH:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Commissioners.  

The Haisla Nation would like to make written 

submissions on that issue, and it's obviously 

respectful of the dates that have been discussed here. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, that's fine.  When do you think 

you would be able to make your submission? 
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MS. GREWAL:   We could make them by Wednesday of next 

week. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Of next week?  Then I'm going to 

propose a process and a schedule for that and see if 

there are any objections.  October the 3rd would be the 

due date from Haisla.  October the 10th would be the 

due date from all other participants, with reply due 

from Haisla on October the 12th.  Are there any 

objections to that schedule?   

MR. SANDERSON:   I have difficulty with this one, Mr. 

Chairman, because -- and I want to make sure I 

understand the issue which Ms. Griffith is being asked 

to address.     

 Proceeding Time 12:46 p.m. T44 

  But if it is whether or not the BCUC 

should, in this particular case, be the agency which 

determines the adequacy of consultation, if that's the 

issue that is being addressed, that raises, you know, 

significant issues beyond this proceeding for Hydro, 

and I, certainly in order to work on a response to 

that, need input from people who aren't with me today.  

You know, it's an issue beyond regulatory, because it 

involves the aboriginal affairs group within Hydro and 

the overall approach.  So, I'm hesitant to be taken to 

acquiesce at this stage, because I just don't know.  I 

hate to sound like all my friends and say, "I need 
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instructions," but that's a week to make a submission 

which could be quite a significant one well beyond 

this process.  And that's not very long.  

  I am content to make submissions on that, 

on October 5th, at the procedural conference, 

understanding that this is your wish at the moment, 

but with leave to address that on October the 5th, or 

if that's when you decide to have a procedural 

conference, as a sort of an efficient way, maybe, to 

address my concerns.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think it is.  Are there any 

objections to Mr. Sanderson's proposal?   

  Then Mr. Sanderson has an opportunity to 

return to the schedule on October the 5th, should that 

be the date for a procedural conference that we're 

contemplating.  And otherwise, the dates are October 

the 3rd, 10th, and 12th, as I've mentioned.   

  Any objections to that?  Thank you.   

MR. SANDERSON:   Mr. Chairman, just -- it would help if -- 

can I confirm that was the issue with you?  That I did 

accurately capture what you expect the Haisla to 

address? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  And Ms. Griffith also described 

the issue and in the same way that I did.  I think the 

record will show that.  Is that your understanding, 

Ms. Griffith?  
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MS. GRIFFITH:   Yes, it is, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  

MS. GRIFFITH:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That then brings us to the second of 

the items under item 4 of the agenda, and that is the 

LTEPA-Plus record, and whether or not that evidence is 

to be incorporated in this proceeding.  And before we 

turn to it on its merit, I'd like to ask if there is 

anyone who objects to that.  Are there any objections 

to that?   

  Hearing none, then the LTEPA-Plus record 

that resulted in Order number G-176-06 is incorporated 

in the record of this proceeding.   

  Are there any other matters for -- I do 

have one, but are there any other matters for 

consideration in this procedural conference?  Mr. 

Austin. 

5. Other Matters   

MR. D. AUSTIN:   Mr. Chairman, I think you indicated 

earlier that I should present the IPPBC's issues, the 

issues list was better to be presented sooner than 

later, and I'd like to do that right now.  I'd like to 

preface it with the fact that it's a very preliminary 

issues list, and it's essentially coloured by the fact 

that there's no competitive bid process for this 

agreement.   
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  There are three concepts to consider.  

First of all, the IPPBC is interested in the terms and 

conditions of the 2007 electricity purchase agreement, 

including price and quantity and the value of the 

electricity purchase agreement.  And that's very 

general, and that might not be terribly helpful, but 

once I go through this and go through the three main 

factors that have an impact on this, it will be 

clearer.  

  The second thing is, the IPPBC is 

interested in the terms and conditions of the value -- 

and the value of the coordination services. The IPPBC 

is interested in the terms and conditions of value of 

the equichange services.  And the three issues at this 

point in time, or three factors that make this 

proceeding a lot more difficult than normal is the 

fact that the values in the terms and conditions can 

be heavily influenced by the following three factors. 

 Proceeding Time 12:51 p.m. T45 

  There's the impact of the existence of a 

smelter on the 2007 EPA, the coordination services and 

equichange services.  So we have three situations, 

really, with respect to that, and I'm doing this in 

threes, so it's just totally coincidental.  There's 

the concept of the old smelter being in existence.  

There's a concept of a new smelter.  And there's a 
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concept of no smelter.  So, I'll use an example, and I 

just want to be brief on this, but we're trying to 

give you an indication we're thinking at this point in 

time.  Let's take the coordination services agreement.   

  If there is the new smelter, there is a 

certain quantity of load that B.C. Hydro would, in a 

sense, add to its total resource balance in terms of 

demand.  So, there is load that can be serviced, say, 

for example, if it wants to import electricity during 

the spring freshet if the Bonneville system has got 

lots of electricity.  B.C. Hydro has indicated in the 

past there's a limited amount of electricity it can 

import, hence store, because if it's importing, then 

the Kemano powerhouse can be turned down, the B.C. 

Hydro facilities can be turned down, so that would 

have an impact in terms of the amount of electricity 

B.C. Hydro could store.   

  The next thing that has a big impact on all 

the values of the storage and the electricity sales 

are -- is the available electricity transmission into 

and out of the Kitimat area.  And this has to be 

thought of in terms of existing transmission, upgrades 

and expansion.  Because any one of those three could 

really impact the value of the transaction as 

presented by B.C. Hydro.  The other point that the 

IPPBC sees at this point in time as having a big 
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impact on the value of the electricity sales or the 

storage is the ramping rates for discharges from the 

Kemano powerhouse.  And this is not an issue that has 

been really properly addressed in the IPPBC's view, 

and simply put, there may be limitations on Alcan's 

ability, or B.C. Hydro's ability, to turn the Kemano 

powerhouse, or all or part of the Kemano powerhouse 

generation, off or on. 

  And I would like to draw the Commission 

panel's attention to the fact that this is not the 

first time some of us have gone through these issues, 

because some of us went through it in relation to the 

Kemano completion project.  And before everybody in 

the room rolls their eyes, saying, "What's the Kemano 

completion project got to do with this?", the reality 

is it represented at best another 300 average 

megawatts.  So we're dealing with a lot of the same 

issues, and it would be helpful if some people in the 

room referenced the Kemano completion project review, 

report and recommendations of Lieutenant-Governor and 

council dated December, 1994, and specifically Section 

9.2, "Patterns of Discharge, Flow Volumes and Water 

Temperature".  And that's in relation to the Kemano 

River system and 9.3 "Physical Effects of the KCP", 

and that's in relation to the Kemano River system and 

this is in the context of my comments about ramping.  
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And on page 234 the Commission recommended -- and 

remember this was not a binding decision, it was a 

report and recommendations to government: 

"Operational guidelines for fisheries 

protection should be established for the 

Kemano generating station.  These should 

include a decommissioning procedure, ramping 

rates, a minimum discharge, and flood 

control procedures.  Protocols for the 

maintenance following a load rejection or 

any other problem which shuts down the 

generating station should also be covered."  

     Proceeding Time 12:55 p.m. T46 

  Now, there's a lot more that goes behind 

this and I'm not going to go into that, but that, in a 

sense, frames the issue and in a sense reminds 

everybody that this issue has been at least addressed 

by the Commission before.   

  And I also recommend that the people in the 

room look at the Section 11.1 of this decision and its 

benefits to B.C. Hydro from agreements with Alcan.  

And right at the first heading in that section is the 

coordination agreement.  And on page 3 -- I believe 

it's 245, the Commission made an assessment and the 

assessment was: 

"The Commission finds that B.C. Hydro's 
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projected benefits from the coordination 

agreement exhibit variability depending on 

the assumptions of the value of new energy 

supply, the timing of KCP, and the quantity 

of water in the Nechako River." 

  So that highlights the point that the IPPBC 

is looking at is the value of the coordination 

services is highly variable.  And that's an issue that 

the IPPBC is trying to get a grip on.  It's also 

trying to get a grip on what if anything would happen 

in relation to discharges and restrictions on 

discharges from the Kemano powerhouse.  And it's also 

definitely looking at the concept of old smelter, new 

smelter and old smelter in terms of the coordination 

agreement and the volume of Tier 2 electricity that 

might be available, and/or Alcan's rights to sell the 

third parties.  And those are the broad issues that 

the IPPBC is looking at at this point in time. 

  If there are no questions I'll sit down. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No, but thank you. 

MR. D. AUSTIN:   You're welcome.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Are there any other matters that I need 

to deal with before we adjourn?   

  The Commission -- sorry, Mr. Sanderson.   

MR. SANDERSON:   I was going to, with trepidation, make 

one suggestion that might make the Commission's job 
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simpler between now and October the 5th, and that is 

that on the question of what form of ultimate process 

to have, as I've been listening today, you know, I 

started off by saying it should be issue-driven.  It 

shouldn't be driven by timing or assumption.  It 

should be driven by issues.  That is, if the 

Commission concludes it needs an oral process in order 

to resolve an issue.   

  We've heard from Mr. Austin, which has been 

quite helpful in the last five minutes in terms of 

what his issues are; heard from Mr. Quail but we're 

going to hear more, we're told, next week; we're going 

to hear from Mr. Olton, you know, in some level of 

detail, so we'll all be in a lot better position to 

resolve that issue whenever this early procedural 

conference is.  And sitting here it was occurring to 

me that maybe that's the place for the Commission to 

ultimately make its determination on what form of 

process it wants once it hears what those issues are, 

and it's done a good job by hurrying that up and 

getting that out prior to next week.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Is there anything else that 

I need to turn to before we adjourn?   

  The Commission is very likely to decide to 

have a procedural conference on October the 5th.  It'll 

be confirmed in writing and at that point hopefully we 
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will have heard from Mr. Olton.   

  The procedural conference will include two 

of three commissioners, and the decision with respect 

to scope will be made by the two of three 

commissioners unless there are any objections.  And if 

there are objections then I will need to give 

consideration to whether or not that proposal creates 

problems in law.  Are there any objections?   

 Proceeding Time 1:00 p.m. T47 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Fine.  And I think, then, we are 

adjourned.  Thank you.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 1:00 P.M.) 

 

 


